Edward A. Easton

<u>Military</u>

Town Clerk's Record 1866: Enl. 56th NY Vols, Co. L, 9/21/1861. Pvt./ at Middletown, \$375, Born 2/15/41at Del Co., single, farmer, parents John and Mary Forrest Easton, lives Margaretville. In battles of Williamsburg, Fair Oak, Savage Station, Bottoms Bridge, White Oak Swamp, Malvern Hill, Malvern Hill #2, James Island, Johns Island, Horses Hill, Chatahosie. Wounded at Fair Oaks in right leg, 2nd wounded at James Island in right shin, 3rd wounded at Honey Hill in right side. Discharged J2/20/1864, MO 10/19/1865

Muster Roll abstract: Says Born Orange Co. (incorrect), 26, dark eyes, brown hair, 6'1/2" Enlisted Sept. 1861 Camp VanWyck, Pvt. Co. G 56th, Feb. 1864 mustered in as Corporal at Beaufort, SC,. April 30 1864 AWOL since April 15. June 3, 1864 present, Dec. 31, 1864 Present as Edward A. Eastman, wounded Dec. 6, 1864. Feb. 28, 1864 absent, wounded. April 30, 1865, present. Mustered out 10/17/1865 as Sargent with company at Charleston

Census:

1860 Middletown: George Sheal, 54, farmer, B. Scotland, Mary 40 (possibly Mary Forrest Easton, Edward's mother), Jenni P. 25, Agnes 28, Elizabeth 17, William 15, Elisabeth Scott 1, Isabelle Riley 8, James Jackson 2, John Cowan 13, Edward A. Easton 19, farmer, (no birthplace). 1870 M'town: Edward W. (should be A) Easton 30, B. Scotland, \$7300/2000; Janette Easton, 30, Lilly I. Easton, 4 mo, Margaret Thompson 20, svt; **1880** Roxbury: Edward Easton 40, B. Scotland, parents born Scotland, Janette 40, Lillie J. 10, James H. 8, Frank B. 6 (F. Bruce), Edgar Stratton 22, laborer, Huldah Thorpe, svt, 20. 1900 Roxbury: Edward A. Easton 62, B. Feb. 1838, m. 33 years, Born Scotland, Jeanette 61, 3 of 3 children living, B. June 1838; Alexander M. Easley 45, svt, William Doyle, 19, svt, Ethel P. Henderson 8, niece. 1910 Roxbury: Edward A. Easton 72, widower, soldier of Union Army, year of immigration 1845, Lillie J. 40, Alexander Easley 55, Adam Hindman 15. 1915 Roxbury: Edward A. Eastman 75, B. Scotland, 65 years in US, citizen, Lillian J. Easton 45, Anna E. Haynes 19, svt, Alexander Easley 56 svt. **1920** Roxbury: Edward A. Easton 81, immigrated 1845, naturalized 1860, dairy farmer, Scotch. Lillian J. 49, Alexander Easley 65, Born NY, hired man, parents B. Germany. 1890 Veterans Schedule: Cannot find

<u>CMNews</u>: 6/30/1905 p. 1: New Kingston: Edward Easton and wife of Roxbury visited at R. H. Archibalds last Thursday.5/26/1933: Burglars beware of Roxbury for there is one woman here who knows how to use a gun. Miss Lillian Easton was

awakened overnight by a noise in her cellar. Upon investigating, she found a large porcupine prowling about. She killed the animal, which weighed about 20 pounds, with one shot. 1/9/1942: New Kingston news: Miss Mary Faulkner, her mother Ida Faulkner and Nellie Bretz was in Hubbell Corners near Roxbury last week Friday calling on Miss Lillian Easton who is very ill from a stroke. 7/9/43, p. 6, Dunraven: Ina Faulkner, daughter Mary and Mrs. A. Thompson attended the funeral of Lillian Easton at Roxbury Sunday. 2/16/1934: Obituary for Nellie Montgomery Easton, wife of F. Bruce Easton, died at Hubbell Corners, where they had a "large and popular boarding house" (called Maplehurst). Buried Reformed Church Cemetery. 12/19/41: Roxbury: F. Bruce Easton spent from Wed. to Mon with his brother, James Easton, at Fishkill. 8/4/1944: James Easton sold Maplehurst, the late home of his brother, F. Bruce, to Albertus Schumacher of Jamaica, LI who will remodel and reopen as boarding house. 6/18/1944 Ad for auction of contents include Hupmobile, 22 beds, auction article in July 7 issue. 7/9/1943, p 3: Miss L. J. Easton Dies. Lillian J. Easton, 73, died Thursday at the WRC Home in Oxford where she had been a patient the past year. Born in Fleischmanns Jan 22 1870, only daughter of Edward Adam Eastman, Civil War veteran, and Jeanette Henderson Easton. When she was small child the family moved to Roxbury. Charter member Mary Mead Cartwright tent, Daughters of Union Veterans, Roxbury. Surviving is brother James of Wappingers Falls. . . only other brother, F. Bruce Easton of Roxbury, died Feb. 19.

Burial: More Cemetery (Reformed Church Cemetery), Roxbury Edward Easton 1838-1923; F. Bruce 1873-1943, Lillian J. 1870-1943

Notes: CMN not available for 1923 for Edward's obit. Cannot find Edward's wife Jeanette's burial place.

Bovina Families on Del Co History & Genealogy website: Henderson, Jennet, daughter of James Henderson and Hannah Sprague, m. Edward Easton. Shields, George, married 1st ____, Married 2nd Mary Forrest, lists children of both. Edward evidently son of Mary (and John), stepson of George Shields

Alvin B. Edson

CMNews:

4/29/1927 Article on early baseball names Alvin Edson as right fielder on Middletown's first baseball team, the 1874 "Deceivers"

Census: 1850 Lexington, Greene Co.: William Edson 36, sawmill; Catherine 40, Henry 22, Selucia 19, Samuel 18, Eliza 17, Sophia 17, Edwin 12, Alen (Alvin?) 10, Susan VanNoren, 20. 1855 Middletown, ED#2: William J. Edson 44, born Richmond Co., resident this town 2 years, carpenter; Katharine, 50, b. Ulster Co., 2 years resident; Henry, 28, b. Ulster Co., 2 months resident; Samuel C., 23, b. Ulster, here 2 years; Sophia, 19, B. Greene Co., here 2 years; William E. 16, B. Greene, here 2 years; Alvin 13, b. Greene, here 2 years. 1860 Middletown: In household of William Smith, Boarding house (perhaps tannery workers): Alvin Edson, 19, teamster. 1875 Middletown ED#2: Alvin B. Edson, 31, b. Ulster, carpenter; Jennie M. 30, William 3, Chauncey 1. 1892 Middletown: Jennie Edson 47, Chandler 18, Printer, Harry 13.

1890 Veterans Schedule: Margaretville

Buried: Margaretville Cemetery. Alvin B. Edson Died Aug. 15, 1891, age 48, Pvt. Co. G., 144th Reg NY (with mother, Catharine Edson, wife of William Edson, d. 12/26/1873 age 69 y., 2 m, 15 d)

MILITARY

Town Clerk's Record 1866: B. 7/26/1841 Greene County to William and Catharine Short Edson. Farmer. Enl. Aug. 1862 as Pvt in Co. G 144th, for 3 tears. \$25. MO July 13, 1865. Living Margaretville

144th Roster: Alvin B. Edson, 21, enlisted 8/21/62 at Middletown, MI as pvt., Co. G, 9/27/62, promoted corporal 10/7/64, MO with company 6/25/65 at Hilton Head SC

Alvin's brothers William and Henry also served in the war

<u>William E. Edson</u>

Census: 1850 Lexington, Greene Co.: William Edson 36, sawmill; Catherine 40, Henry 22, Selucia 19, Samuel 18, Eliza 17, Sophia 17, Edwin 12, Alen (Alvin?) 10,

Susan VanNoren, 20. 1855 Middletown, ED#2: William J. Edson 44, born
Richmond Co., resident this town 2 years, carpenter; Katharine, 50, b. Ulster Co., 2
years resident; Henry, 28, b. Ulster Co., 2 months resident; Samuel C., 23, b.
Ulster, here 2 years; Sophia, 19, B. Greene Co., here 2 years; William E. 16, B.
Greene, here 2 years; Alvin 13, b. Greene, here 2 years. 1860 Middletown:
Alexander Edson, 27, farmer, B. NY; Eliza 25, Sophia 23, William E. 21,; Aphion ;
1870 (POSSIBLE) Butler Township, Butler Co., Ohio: William Edson 30, farmer,
\$1,350/350, B. NY; Margaret G. 20, B. England; Franklin 2,.B. Iowa; Mary E. 8,
B. NY; Irving Edson 47, works on farm, B. NY.

Buried: ?

MILITARY:

Town Clerks Record 1866: Born Greene County 2/8/1835 to William and Catharine Short Edson. Laborer, Enl. At Middletown Oct. 1861 as Pvt, Delaware Batty, for 3 years. Mustered out July 1865. Living Portsmouth, NH Roster 8th Independent Battery NY (Delaware Battery) William E. Edson, 23, enlisted 10/12/1861 @ Clarks Factory; MI as Pvt. 10/1861 for 3 years; re-enlisted 11/28/1863. MO with Battery 6/30/1865 at Norfolk, VA

William's brothers Alvin and Henry also served in the war

Henry Edson

Census: 1850 Lexington, Greene Co.: William Edson 36, sawmill; Catherine 40, Henry 22, Selucia 19, Samuel 18, Eliza 17, Sophia 17, Edwin 12, Alen (Alvin?) 10, Susan VanNoren, 20. 1855 Middletown, ED#2: William J. Edson 44, born Richmond Co., resident this town 2 years, carpenter; Katharine, 50, b. Ulster Co., 2 years resident; Henry, 28, b. Ulster Co., 2 months resident; Samuel C., 23, b.

Ulster, here 2 years; Sophia, 19, B. Greene Co., here 2 years; William E. 16, B. Greene, here 2 years; Alvin 13, b. Greene, here 2 years. **1860 Middletown**: William Edson 49, wagonmaker; Catharine Edson 55, Henry Edson 32, Teamster; **1870 Middletown**: Henry Edson 42, drives team, \$100; Kata 24, b. Prussia; Lilian 1 **1875 Neversink, Sullivan County**: Henry Edson 43, B. Ulster Co., Teamster; Catherine 28, b. Germany; Lidy 6, b. Delaware Co., Josephine (?) 4, daughter, B. Delaware Co., John E. 1, son, b. Ulster Co. **1890 Veterans Schedule:** ?

1070 veterans Scheut

Buried: ?

MILITARY

Town Clerk Record 1866: B. Woodstock, Ulster County, 4/17/1827 to William & _____. Laborer. Enl. 9/1863 as Pvt ____3 years. Discharged for disability June 1865, Living Margaretville

22nd Cavalry Roster:

EDSON, HENRY.—Age, 18 years. Enlisted, January 24, 1864, at Walton; mustered in as private, Co. L, February 12, 1864, to serve three years; mustered out, August 17, 1865, at Elmira.

Muster Roll Abstract: Is this a different soldier?

17th NY **Veteran** Regt:

Henry Edson, b. Woodstock, NY, farmer, age 36, enlisted 9/1863 @ Norwich; I 10/17/.63 Pvt. Co. G. 17th NY Regt. Grey eyes, light hair, dark complexion, 5'3". Deserted 8/13/64 from hospital at Memphis, TN, rejected by surgeon.

Pension application

Applied 6/26/1880 as invalid; widow applied later (no date), Co. G. 17th NY Regt. Inf. DEAD (no date)

Henry's brothers, William and Alvin, also served in the war James C. Elliott

Census: 1850 Middletown: William Elliot 41, farmer, born Scotland; Ellen 33, b. England; Thomas 11; James 9, John 7. **1855 Middletown:** William Elliott 46, 4 years resident; Eleanor 37; Thomas 15, James C. 13, John N. 12. **1860 Middletown:** William Elliott 51, Elanor 44, Thomas 20, James 18, John 16.; Jannet Cairns, 23, b. Scotland, servant. **1865 Middletown:** William Elliot 56, Eleanor 47, John 22, Alice D. Ray 24, niece

1890 Veterans Schedule:

Buried: South Carolina, but there is a monument in Bovina Cemetery to James (10/22/1841-11/30/1864) and brother William.

MILITARY

1866 Town Clerks Record: B. 1841 Middletown, 20, enl. at Mtown 8/26/62 Co. G. 144th. Pvt., \$25. Promoted Corporal 2/25/63. Son of William and Elinor Wright. Farmer. Killed instantly at Battle of Honey Hill 11/30/1864, remains buried on the field.

144th Roster:

ELLIOT, JAMES C—Age, 20 years. Enlisted, August 26, 1862, at Middletown, to serve three years; mustered in as private, Co, G, September" 27, 1862; promoted corporal, February 25, 1863;' killed in action, November 30, 1864, at Honey Hill, S. C.

James' brother Thomas also served and died in the war

<u>Note</u>: Surviving Elliott brother John and wife Ella Squires named a son James Thomas Elliott (1888-1969) in honor of his soldier brothers

James C. Elliott is not to be confused with James Elliott of Andes who served in 144th as well

Thomas Elliott

Census: 1850 Middletown: William Elliot 41, farmer, born Scotland; Ellen 33, b. England; Thomas 11; James 9, John 7. **1855 Middletown:** William Elliott 46, 4 years resident; Eleanor 37; Thomas 15, James C. 13, John N. 12. **1860 Middletown:** William Elliott 51, Elanor 44, Thomas 20, James 18, John 16.; Jannet Cairns, 23, b. Scotland, servant. **1865 Middletown:** William Elliot 56, Eleanor 47, John 22, Alice D. Ray 24, niece

1890 Veterans Schedule

Buried: Bovina Cemetery: 1/22/1840-11/06/1864, 24 y, 9 m, 15 d.

MILITARY

1866 Town Clerks Record: B. Jan. 22, 1840 Middletown to William and Elinor Wright Elliot; enlisted as Pvt. 90th NY Regt, Co. B., 9/2/1864 for one year at Bovina. Farmer. Wounded at Battle of Cedar Creek 10/19/1864, died of his wounds at Newton Hospital, PA 11/6/1864.

<u>Note</u>: Surviving Elliott brother John and wife Ella Squires names a son James Thomas Elliott (1888-1969) in honor of his soldier brothers

Watkins (Walter E.) Fairbairn (Fairburn, Fairben)

Census: 1875: Middletown, Walter E. Fairben, 36, carpenter, Lucy E., 24, DeLacey 1 and 8/12, son, B NY. 1880 Middletown: Walter E. Fairben, 39, Carpenter, Lucy

E. 30, B. Ireland, DeLacey, 7, B. NY. **1892 Middletown**: Walter E. Fairben, 50, carpenter, Lucy 44, DeLacey 19, teacher.

1890 Veterans Schedule: Margaretville

Buried: Walter Fairbairn, Born May 31, 1842, D Oct. 19, 1906

Notes:

Enl. Co. G. 144th, Sept. 1864, \$600 bounty, MO July 16, 1865

Married Lucy Gethings (Gethung, Gettings) c. 1872. She an Irish immigrant, whose brother, Joseph M. also served in the war, with the 80th NY Regt. Lucy is buried in St. Mary's Roman Catholic Cemetery, Kingston, with her parents, George L. and Mary Gethings (Gethung) also born in Ireland. Walter's father, John, enlisted in the service but was discharged because of age (50).

Addenda: Walter Fairben's great-great-grandson, Keith Fairben, was an EMT who died on 9/11 in NYC (from Ed Stewart)

John V. Finkle

Census:

1850, Town of Rockland, Sullivan County: Elisha Finkle, 39, farmer, Elizabeth 67, Joseph 20, Elizabeth 17, Davis 11, John 9, Daniel 7, James 1. **1855 ? 1860:** Elisha Finkle and family in Colcehster, Delaware Co., but no John V. **1865 Middletown, ED#2**: John V. Finkle 26, farmer, in Army; Cyntha Finkle 22, born Schoharie; William 3, Franklin J. 1, Permelia Dixon, 66, mo in law. **1870 Middletown:** John Finkle 28, Cynthia 27, William 8, Franklin 6. **1875 Andes, 1**st ED: John V. Finkle, 32, B, Sullivan, Lumberman; Cynthia 31, b. Delaware;
William D. 13, Franklin J., 11, Fannie A. 2. 1880 Andes: John Finkle 39, Sawyer,
Cintha 37, William 18, Frank 15, Fannie 7. 1900 Laporte, Sullivan Co., PA: John
V. Finkel 60, m. 41 years, harnessmaker; Cynthia 59, Fanny Fraley 37, daughter; J.
W. Fraley 40, son in law, carpenter, B. PA; Josephine Fraley 13, Harold Fraley 2.
1910 Laporte, PA: John V. Finkle, 69, shoe cobbler, married twice, current
marriage 6 years; Rose 39, married twice, current marriage 6 years; Charles
Mead13, stepson, D. L. Dixon 39, lodger.

1890 Veterans Schedule: Laporte, PA; (John B. (sic) Finkle, 3rd NY Cav), deafness

Buried: FindaGrave: Mountain Ash Cemetery, Laporte, Sullivan County, PA. 1840-1914. Obit attached from unnamed paper, April 10: Civil War Veteran dies at Laporte, succumbs after long illness, member ME Church. No family mentioned

MILITARY:

Mtown Town Clerk Record 1866:

Born Middletown (date?), to Elisha and Amanda Joshlin Finkle. Farmer. Enl as pvt 3rd Cav, Co. E., Feb. 15, 1864 for 3 years. \$300 bounty. MO 12/29/65. Living in Lumberville.

Rosters: 3rd NY Cavalry, 1st NY Mounted Rifles, 4th Provisional Cavalry: John V. Finkle, 24, enlisted 2/15/64 at Middletown, MI 2/27 to Co. I, transferred 7/12/65 to Co. C; then to Co. I in 1st NY Mounted Rifles 7/21/65; designation of the regt changed to 4th Provisional Cavalry 9/6/65. MO with Co. 11/29/65 at City Point, VA.

Pension Index: John V. Finkle filed 6/15/1886 as invalid; 8.31/1910, then widow filed 9/18/1916. Died April 9, 1914, Laporte, PA

<u>Other</u>

1880 Munsells History of Delaware County, Town of Andes: Biographical Notes: John V. Finkle was born in Sullivan County in 1840. He came to Andes in 1846 and was married to Synthia Dickson of Middletown in 1861.He has made lumbering his business and for the last 2 years has carried on the Miner sawmill on the Tremper kill. Mr. Finkle was a soldier in Co. I, 3rd NY regiment, and was in the Battles of Blackwater, Johnson's Farm, before Petersburg, Point of Rocks, Appomattox, where their colonel John Mix was killed, also in the Battle before Richmond.

Ancestry: Gross Family Tree:

John V. Finkle was son of Elisha and Amanda; siblings Joseph 1831-1910; Catherine J. 1836-1904; Elizabeth 1836-; David J. 1839-1910; Daniel Bouton Finkle 1844-1919; James 1843-; George Henry 1849-1849 John V. married Cynthia Dickson, 1843-1900, their children: William D. 1862-; Franklin J. 1864-; Fannie A. 1873-. Second marriage to Rosa Martha Dead, c. 1903.

William Follett

Census: 1850, 1860, 1865, Roxbury: William a son of Erastus and Lurancy Follett, 10 siblings, including Hamilton Follett, who was drafted in Roxbury 1864. 1865 Census lists both Wm and Hamilton with parents in Roxbury, but "now in Army/Navy" or "Formerly in Army/Navy" not checked for either man

MILITARY 1866 Middletown Town Clerk record: No personal information known, no residence known, Naval **1890 Veterans Schedule:** Franklin, Somerset County NJ: Marine, US War Ship Brooklyn, April 9, 1864-June 1865, lived Bloomington, NJ

Notes: Census indicates William Mann Follett was a graduate of Eclectic Medical College of City of NY 1883, licensed to practice in NJ, NE and NY, born Ashland, Greene County, died Dec. 31, 1929. Lived New Brunswick, NJ 1880 with 5 children.

1880 History of Del Co. Roxbury (Moresville), "At present there are in the village 2 physicians J. N. W. Wright, and M. W. Follett . . ." (same man?)

Parents and family members buried More Cemetery, Grand Gorge (or Roxbury?) His burial place unknown.

Another William Follett, from Saratoga County, served in 175th NY Regt, not the same man.

This soldier had no significant connection to the Town of Middletown and should be stricken from the database

Jared F. Francisco

CMNews:Sept. 4, 1908: "Well known man ill: Jared Francisco, superintendent of the Grand Hotel of Highmount, is suffering from Bright's Disease and has been taken to the Kingston Hospital for treatment." July 19, 1907: JF testified at an inquest for 2 men charged in the death of a boy killed when their car hit JF's wagon. Follow up articles at trial in 1908.

Census:1850 Andes: Adam S. and Almira Francisko and family, including Jared. **1860** Andes: Adam S. 50, and Almira Francisco , 40, and 8 children, including Jared H. , 17. **1870** Middletown: Jerid H. Francisco, 28, farm laborer, b. NY, wife Adelia, 26. **1880** Kingston: Jared Francisco, 39, laborer, Delia, 36, John A., son, 18, laborer. **1900** Kingston: Jared 60, B. Nov 1839, married 39 years, Adelia, 56, B. Dec. 1843, M. 39 years. **1910** Shandaken: Jared H. Francisco, 72, widowed.

1890 Veterans Schedule: Jered Francesco, Pvt. Co. G 144th, living at Rondout, Kingston

Burial: Kelly Corners Cemetery. Aug. 24, 1837-June 14 1919, Adelia May 5, 1841-March 21, 1909

144th Roster:

FRANCISCO, JARED.—Age, 21 years. Enlisted, August 22, 1862, at Middletown, to serve three years; mustered in as private, Co. G, September 27, 1862; mustered out with company, June 25, 1865, at Hilton Head, S. C., as Jerod F. Francisco.

Robert France/Franse

Census: **1850** Saugerties (Ulster County): Household of Henry France (see next entry); **1860** Middletown: Household of Henry and Elisabeth France; **1870?; 1880** Catskill (Greene County), household of Harriet Plum, 65, Robert France, 36, son-in-law, carpenter

Rosters:

Enl at Hancock, MI Co G. 101st Jan 4, 1862, transferred to Co. A. 37th Infantry Dec. 24, 1862; transferred to Co. K. 40th Infantry Regt May 29, 1863; wounded in action July, 2, 1863 at Gettysburg, transferred to (1st NY) Veterans Reserve Corps. Oct. 17, 1863

Burial: Clovesville Cemetery: Jan 30, 1843-June 5, 1884, Co. A. 37th NYV

Half-brother William/Willis France/Franse also a CW vet; buried Pine Hill Cemetery

Willis France/Franse

Census: 1850 Saugerties, Household of Henry France, 44, shoemaker, C. France (f), 20, Clarissa, 17, Delia, 12, Robert 6, A(deline?) f. 13; 1860 Middletown, Wm France 25, carpenter, Matilda, 22, George 1; 1870? 1880? 1900, Shandaken, Pine Hill Village: Willis France, b. June 1834, 66, widower, Theodore Harington (son in law), 29, Alice Harington, 27, Lillis Harington, 7. 1915 Shandaken, Main St., Pine Hill, Willis France, 81, George, son, 55, Emma, wife, 56 1890 Veterans Schedule: Could not locate

Enl. Co. G 144th Sept. 27, 1862, MO June 25, 1865 Hilton Head, SC

Burial: Pine Hill Cemetery, June 10, 1834-__; Matilda France, 1836-1899

Half-brother Robert France/Franse also a CW vet; buried Clovesville Cemetery

William Frasier

Census: 1855 and 1860 Shandaken Census show William Frasier Jr. (b. c. 1823) and Sr. (b. c. 1796) households.

1890 Veterans Schedule:

Buried:

Middletown Town Clerk 1866:

20th/80th Infantry, William Frasier enlisted Kingston 1863, farmer, father William, Mother ? Mosier; married

80th Infantry Roster: Frazier, William, 18, enl. At Kingston for 1 year, MI as pvt., Co. H., Oct. 10, 1864, discharged 7/13/1865 at NYC. Also borne as Frazer.

This man (b. c. 1846) could not have been same one as in above census

This soldier has no significant connection to Middletown and should be stricken from the database

Peter S. Freer

CMNews: Mar. 3, 1911 Veteran dies suddenly. Peter S. Freer of Whortleberry Hill died suddenly at his home Sunday afternoon. He was talking to his son and wife while in apparently his usual health when his head suddenly dropped back and he was dead Well known in this section having always resided here. He was a veteran of the Civil War. Survived by his widow, 2 sons Albert & Frank and 1 daughter, Mrs. Edward Cross.

Census: (all Middletown) 1860: Anthony D. Freer, 44, farmer, \$4,000/\$500; Elenor 37, Peter S. 14, Emma 9, William 1, Catharine 70, Thomas Swart 60, farmer, Andrew Haynes 50, farmer. 1870: Peter S. Freer 24, farm laborer, \$200; Alice 27, Albert 3 mos, Catherine Freer 79, Anthony D. 52, farm labor; 1875: Peter S. Freer 29, Alice 32, Albert 5 son, Etta 0 daughter, George Smith, 10, boarder, Anthony D. Freer, born Ulster Co., 59. 1880: Peter S. Freer 34, Alice 38, George 14, son, Albert 10 son, Etta E. 5, daughter, Anthony B., 65, father; Edee, George 23, laborer. 1892: Peter S. Freer, 48, farmer, Alice 51, Albert 19, Etta 18, Frank 11 1910: Peter S. Freer 64, Alice 67, Thurman Adee 22 (bro in law?) Bessie Freer, (grandmother?)1890 Veterans Schedule: Middletown

Buried: Margaretville Cemetery: Peter S. Freer, 1846-1911, Co. E. 3rd NY Vol. Cavalry; Alice Smith, his wife, 1843-1921

Military Notes:

Town Clerk's Record 1866: 3rd Cavalry Co E. enlisted 1/21/1864 as pvt. at Middletown, \$300 bounty, Born Jan. 20, 1946, Delaware County. Single, farmer. Parents Anthony D. and Ellener Akerly, lived Margaretville.

3rd Cavalry Roster: Peter S. Freer, 20, enlisted Jan. 21, 1864 at Middletown, mustered in as saddler, Co. E. 1/29/64 to serve 3 years. Transferred to Co. F. 7/12/65, to Co. H. 1st NY Mounted Rifles 7/21/65; designation of regiment changed to 4th Provisional Cavalry 9/6/1865. Mustered out with company 11/29/1865 at City Point, VA.

Pension Application: filed Sept. 19, 1885 as invalid, widow filed 4/29/1911. He died Feb. 26, 1911.

James Fuller

Census:1850 Middletown: Abel Fuller, 48, farmer, Esther, 46, Jesper 24, Orson 21, Angeline 17, Lewis 15, James 11 (B. 1839), Adelia 7, Osker 2. **1860** Mtown: John Smith 32, farmer, Angeline 29, Jennet 5, James Fuller 20, Dnl Smith 16, Oscar Fuller 13. **1870** Mtown: James Fuller 33, farm labor, Sarah 33, Clarrie 10, Franklin 8, Verner 4, Angeline 6 mo, **1880** Mtown: James 41, Sarah 43, Clarrie 19, Franklin 18, Verner 13, Angeline 12, Bertha 11, George 9, William 7, Samuel 5, Ettie 6, Jared 2, Maggie 7 mo

1890 Veterans Schedule: Sarah A. Fuller shown as widow, living in Griffins Corners

Burial: Clovesville Cemetery: James 1841-1885; Sarah Redmond Fuller, 1840-1905

Pension application filed by James as invalid, 12/11/1880; by Sarah as widow 11/19/1887 **1900** census, she was 62, living with son Jared, 22, 9 of her 14 children were alive. Jared worked in sawmill. No obit for Sarah.

Muster Roll info says he was absent in hospital for April 1863 muster roll. 5'11", gray eyes

Town Clerk 1866 Record: Co. G. 144th, enl. 8/22/1862 at Mtown, \$25, Born 4/12/1834 Del Co., single, farmer, son of Abel and Esther Ellice Fuller, lives Halcottville, in Battle of Honey Hill

144th Roster: FULLER, JAMESC—Age, 24 years. Enlisted, August 22, 1862, at Middletown, to serve three years; mustered in as private, Co. G, September 27, 1862; promoted corporal, February 25, 1863; sergeant, March 10, 1864; mustered out with company, June 25, 1865, at Hilton Head, S. C.

James' brothers Jasper and Lewis also served in the war

Jasper Fuller

Census: 1850 Middletown: Abel Fuller, 48, farmer, Esther, 46, Jesper 24, Orson 21, Angeline 17, Lewis 15, James 11 (B. 1839), Adelia 7, Osker 2, 1860 Mtown: Jasper P. Fuller 34, shoemaker, (B. 1826), Mary 26, Emma 6, Clarinda 2. 1870 Mtown (Griffins Corners): John Beadle 77, Bridget 80, Saloma (daughter), 40, Jasper Fuller 43, shoemaker. 1880 Mtown: Same as 1870. 1890 Veterans Schedule: No listing

Burial:

Enl. Co. G, 144th Aug. 30, 1864, MO with company June 25, 1865 Hilton Head

144th Muster roll says he was 5'5 ¹/₄ tall, blue eyes, brown hair, B. Roxbury.

Notes: On Sept. 20, 1845, Abel Fuller and son Jasper were indicted for "conspiracy, riot, attempt to rescue, and appearing disguised & armed" during Anti-Rent conflict. . . .

Jasper's brothers James and Lewis also served in the war

Lewis A. Fuller

Census: 1850 Middletown: Abel Fuller, 48, farmer, Esther, 46, Jesper 24, Orson 21, Angeline 17, Lewis 15, James 11 (B. 1839), Adelia 7, Osker 2. 1860 Mtown: Lewis A. Fuller, 25, farmer, Anna 24, Hester 3, John S. 1, Betsey Craft, 20, servant, Sphrona Tompkins, 14, servant, (next door to Orson Fuller, 31). 1870 Mtown: Louis A. Fuller 34 Ret(ail) merchant, Hanah 33, Esther 13, Mary 8, Ella 4, Oscar 3 mos. 1880 Kingston: Louis A. Fuller 45, Hannah 44, Ellen 14, Oscar 12, Theressa 7, Adelia 2. 1900 Mtown: Lewis A. Fuller 65, B. Mar 1835, married 31 years, Hannah 63, Born July 1834, 3 of 7 children living, Adelia 21 (next door to son Oscar and family).

1890 Veterans Schedule: Lived Hobart

Burial: Kelly Corners Cemetery. Lewis A. Fuller, Co. G 144, died Aug. 31, 1900.

Notes: No stone for Hannah, newspaper vital stats indicated she died May 22, 1913.

Pension Index: Filed for pension as invalid Oct. 7, 1876, Hannah filed as widow Sept. 18, 1900.

Muster Roll: Lewis A. Fuller, 29, farmer, 5'11" blue eyes, brown hair, fair complexion

Lewis' brothers Jasper and James also served in the war

Joseph Gathings/Gethings

Census: 1860, Kingston: George Gethings, 35, canal boatman, born Ireland; Mary, 34, b. Ireland, Michael (possibly Joseph Michael?) 14, b. Ireland, Lucey E. 10, b. Ireland, Joseph 2, B. NY, Mary J., 2 mo., B. NY. 1870? 1880? **1890 Veterans Schedule:**

Burial:

Muster Roll: 5'4, blue eyes, red hair, B. Ulster Co., occupation Teamster, enlisted Sept. 5, 1861 Co. H., 80th Inf., transferred from D. Co. June 10, enlisted Dec. 30, 1863 at Brandy Station, VA Co I 80th. Promoted sgt March 1864, on daily duty of Quartermaster Dept. of Co H. promoted sgt major June 1865, Transferred June 25, 1865 to non com staff, veteran volunteers. Mustered out Jan. 29, 1866 Portsmouth, VA.

80th NY Regt. Roster: G E T H I N G S , J O S E P H M.—Age , 18 years. Enrolled at K i n g ston, to serve three years, and mustered in as private, Co. D, September 5, 1861; transferred to Co. H , June 10, 1862; re-enlisted as a veteran, Co. I, January 2, 1864; promoted sergeant, Co. H , March 29, 1864; returned to ranks, December 17, 1864; promoted sergeant-major, June 25, 1865; mustered out with regiment, January 29, 1866, at Portsmouth, V a . ; also borne as Gettys. Commissioned, not mustered, second lieutenant, November 29, 1865, with rank from November 8, 1865, vice A . D. M iller promoted. Joseph (Michael) may have lied about his age to enlist, as he would have been 15-16.

Note: Joseph's (Michael's?) sister Lucy Gethings married Walter Fairbairn who also served in Civil War, with 144th Regt.

Daniel W. Gavett (Gavit, Gavette)

Census:1850 Middletown: Green Gavit, 45, farmer, Jane 41, Smith 22, Alvisa 20, Mary C. 17, Solomon 15, Sylvester 12, Daniel 9, Delilah Jane 3, William M. 1.
1855 Mtown: William G. Gavitt, 50, B. Schoharie; Jane 45, B. Delaware; Solomon 20, B. Ulster; Sylvester, 16, B. Delaware; Daniel W. 13, B. Delaware; Delilah J. 8, William M. 6, Johanna B. 3, Henry Myers 22, Mary K. (Gavett) Myers, 22, B. Ulster. 1860?
1890 Veterans Schedule: NA

Buried: Presumed buried Beaufort Natl Cemetery, SC

144th Roster:

GAVETT, DANIEL W.—Age, 20 years. Enlisted, August 23, 1862, at Middletown, to serve three years; mustered in as private, Co. G, September 27, 1862; wounded in action, November 20, 1864, at Honey Hill, S. C.; died of his wounds, December 9, 1864, at General Hospital, Hilton' Head, S. C.

Town Clerk Record 1866: Co. G. 144, enl 8/23/1862 at Mtown, \$25, born 10/7/1842 Del Co., parents William G. and Jane Burrow Gavett, single, farmer, wounded in Battle of Honey Hill 11/30/1864, died Jan. 15, 1865 at Hilton Head, SC

Family lived Arena.

Daniel's brothers, Solomon and Sylvester, also served in the war

Solomon Gavett

CMNews: **11/11/1910**, Arena: Solomon Gavett went last week to the Soldiers Home in Bath for the winter. **4/5/1946**: Obit for Mrs. Clara Gavett, widow of Solomon, died at home of daughter Ida Tremaine, Roscoe. Born Dunraven 2/26/1848 to Dennis and Sarah Whitcomb. Invalid 20 years. Mother of 5, 2 survive. Buried Roscoe Cemetery.

Census: 1850 Middletown: Green Gavit, 45, farmer, Jane 41, Smith 22, Alvisa 20, Mary C. 17, Solomon 15, Sylvester 12, Daniel 9, Delilah Jane 3, William M. 1. 1855 Mtown: William G. Gavitt, 50, B. Schoharie; Jane 45, B. Delaware; Solomon 20, B. Ulster; Sylvester, 16, B. Delaware; Daniel W. 13, B. Delaware; Delilah J. 8, William M. 6, Johanna B. 3, Henry Myers 22, Mary K. (Gavett) Myers, 22, B. Ulster. 1860? 1865 Middletown: Wm. G. Gavett 60, Jane 56, Smith 38, Solomon 30, Army; Sylvester 26, Army; Delilah J. 18, Wm. M. 16, Johanna 13. 1870 Middletown: William G. 65, Jane 61, Smith 42, Solomon 34, Delilah J. 23, Wm. E. 21, Johanna 18, Ella Genung 14, svt; Rufus C. 20, Maria 21. 1880? 1892 Andes: Solomon Gavett 56, farmer. 1910 Andes (Cross Mountain) Solomon Gavett 74, married once 35 years.

1890 Veterans Schedule: ?

Buried: Bath National Cemetery

Notes: Born 5/15/35 in Ulster County, he enlisted in Albany at age 29 in the 144th Sept. 1864, transferred 10/6/1864 to Co. I, 1st Engineer Corps. Discharged July 3, 1865 at Hilton Head.

At age 40, he married Clarissa Whitcomb, age 27, Feb. 9, 1875 at the Andes ME Church.

Records for National Homes for Disabled Veterans show he lived at Bath National Home when he died at Homer Hospital 11/25/1910 age 74. Condition: "card hyper since war", 5'10, dark complexion, residence Arena subsequent to discharge, closest relative Mrs. Edna Thompson, Eureka, Sullivan County.

Solomon's brothers, Daniel and Sylvester, also served in the war

Sylvester Gavett

CMNews: Obituary 9/8/1916: Former resident of Arena, died at home of his niece, Mrs. Bertha Thorington, on Spring Brook near Pepacton, age 77. Funeral at Arena ME Church. Survived by one brother, J. B. Gavett, several nieces and nephews. 12/3/09, Arena: Sylvester Gavett has gone to Florida for the winter. 1/25/1907 Arena: Sylvester Gavett went to Utica to consult with Bonesetter Sweet re: injury to hip. Could not be helped as much as friends had hoped.

Census: 1850 Middletown: Green Gavit, 45, farmer, Jane 41, Smith 22, Alvisa 20, Mary C. 17, Solomon 15, Sylvester 12, Daniel 9, Delilah Jane 3, William M. 1. 1855 Mtown: William G. Gavitt, 50, B. Schoharie; Jane 45, B. Delaware; Solomon 20, B. Ulster; Sylvester, 16, B. Delaware; Daniel W. 13, B. Delaware; Delilah J. 8, William M. 6, Johanna B. 3, Henry Myers 22, Mary K. (Gavett) Myers, 22, B. Ulster. 1860 Middletown: Greene Gavit 55, Jane 50, Smith 31, Sylvester 21, Delia J. 12, William M. 11, Jehonas D. 8 1870 Mtown: William G. 65, Jane 61, Smith 42, Solomon 34, Delilah J. 23, Wm. E. 21, Johanna 18, Ella Ganung 14, svt, Rufus C. 20, Maria 21. 1880 Andes: Sylvester Gavett 41, Eliza 42, Jane 70, mother. 1890 Veterans Schedule: ?

Buried: Gavett Cemetery, Kelly Hollow, Millbrook , 1839-1916. (reburied from Old Arena Cemetery, Pepacton Reservoir, by niece Amy Gavett)
Notes: Born 3/22/1839. Enlisted at age 22, May 6, 1861 in Colchester, Served in Co. I, 71st NY Vol Infantry. Discharged July 30, 1864. Married Eliza McQueen of Andes, who died 1898 in Quincey, FL. He died Sept. 1, 1916.

Cousin <u>Wesley Gavett</u>, Born 1839, also served in 144th, enlisted Co. G. Sept. 1864 at Norwich, mustered out with company June 1865 at Hilton Head. Married Jane Myers 1870, Andes. Lived Andes

<u>George H. Gavett</u>, of nearby Kelly Hollow, Millbrook (Town of Hardenburgh) , son of Samuel and Sally Gavett, B. 11/12/1834,served in 102nd NY, Sergeant, Nov. 1861-July 1865 was taken prisoner at Cedar Mountain, reenlisted in TN as Veteran, wounded near Pine Knob, mustered out with Company at Alexandria, VA. Lived Town of Hardenburgh with wife Sara, children Trenton and Oscar. Died 1910, Buried Gavett Cemetery, Kelly Hollow, Millbrook (reburial from Old Arena Cemetery, Pepacton Reservoir). Relationship to Sylvester not known

Sylvester's brothers, Solomon and Daniel, also served in the war <u>William H. George</u>

Census: 1850 Middletown: John George, 39, Louisa 30, William H. 6. 1860
Kingston: John George, 48, day laborer, Louisa 40, Wm. H. 16, Mary E. 13,
Martha A. 10, Chas. W. 7, Julia 4, Josephine 2 mos. 1870? 1880 Middletown:
William H. 35, laborer, Lettie A. 39, Louisa M. 10, Willie J. 8, Clarence 4, Clara 4,
Mabel M. 1900 Middletown: William 56, b. July 1844, Lettie A. 59, 5 of 5 children
living, Clarence 24, son, Mabel Maud, 22, daughter.
1890 Veterans Schedule: On Middletown list but says lives in Pine Hill

Enlisted 144th at Morris Sept. 1864, \$650 bounty, MO June 25, 1865 Hilton Head

Burial: Clovesville Cemetery. 1844-1907 Co. G 144th regiment

Pension applied for as invalid Sept. 1881; Widow Lettie A. George filed as widow Dec. 23, 1907

James Glispie (Gillispie, Gillespie)

Census: 1850 Middletown ED1 (Griffins Corners): Wiliam Gillisper 45, tailor, \$1,000, B. Irleand; Margaret 29, b. NY; James 7, b. NY, Jane 5, B. NY **1855 Mtown**: William Gillespie 45, b. Ireland, taylor, naturalized, 13 years resident this town; Margaret 35, 13 years resident; James 11, b. Delaware; Jane 9, b. Delaware; William H., 5, born Delaware. **1860:** Wm Gillespie 50, taylor, \$700; James 18, farmer; Mary J. 16, Wm. H. 10, Sarah E. 7; **1865 (June 10)**: William Gillaspia 58, b. Ireland, Tailor Mary Jane 19, William 14, Elizabeth. (James not listed in military notes at end of

Mary Jane 19, William 14, Elizabeth. (James not listed in military notes at end of ED #1.)

1890 Veterans Schedule

Buried: Believed Clovesville, but no listing in Clovesville, Old Clovesville (Beadle) or Irish Cemetery inventories

1866 Town Clerks Record: James Glispie b. Middletown 3/30/1842. Pvt. 20th Regt., Co G. Enl. 9/17/1861 as pvt for 3 years, single, son of William and Margaret Zuidle, farmer, died Griffins Corners of disease contracted in Army, May 7, 1865. Buried at Clovesville. In service 17 mo., discharged for disability.

80th Regt roster (20th became 80th): Gillispie, James, 18, enl. 9/7/1861 at Griffins Corners to serve 3 years, mustered in as private Co. G. 9/18/1861. Discharged for disability 12/29/1862

Charles Gorsch

CMNews: Obit April 1, 1910, will April 22, 1910 (see below)

1890 Veterans Schedule: Margaretville

Buried: Margaretville Cemetery, 1828-1910; Jenny 1844-1918

Town Clerk 1866 record of veterans: enlisted in Bovina (incorrect: Norwich) Oct. 19 1864 for one year, \$800 bounty paid by town, mustered out July 1865, Battle of Cedar Creek. In service 10 months.

90th muster roll shows him as 5'6" tall, blue eyes, fair hair. Spelled GARSH.

90th Roster: GARSH, CHARLES.—Age, 35 years. Enlisted at Norwich, to serve one year, and mustered in as private, Co. B, August 20, 1864; mustered out, June 3, 1865, at Washington, D. C; also borne as Gorsch

Pension index: applied as invalid 1890 and 1907, widow applied May 2, 1910. His death date shown as March 30, 1910.

Munsell's 1880 History of Delaware County: (obit, in CMNews April 1, 1910, much the same as below)

Charles Gorsh was born in Prussia in 1828 and came to NY in 1854. He was married in 1868 to Jane, d. of John Bailey, He was a soldier in the Federal army with the 19th Army Corps, 90th NY battalion. After working in the cabinet business 3 years in Andes, he removed to Margaretville where he now carries on a business as cabinet maker and undertaker.

Charles' son Hugo took over undertaking and furniture biz of his father. Hugo died July 1923, age 53. By March 1924, A. J. Holmes was advertising as "successor to Gorsch's Sons."

From Biographical Review of Delaware County, 1895

CHARLES GORSCH. In 1857 he came to Andes, where he was employed by Mr. William Oliver, of that town, for three years. After that he came to Margaretville, and here purchased a lot, upon which from time to time, as his prospects enlarged and brightened, he erected buildings. During the Civil War of 1861-65 Mr. Gorsch joined the Union army, enlisting in Company B of the Ninetieth Regiment, Nineteenth Corps, under Captain Lamb, serving during the campaign in the Shenandoah Valley, under General Sheridan, and took part with his regiment in that memorable battle of Cedar Creek. In 1865 he returned to Margaretville, where he applied himself so assiduously to business that in ten years he was able to purchase the largest and oldest mercantile building in the village.

Three years after coming here Mr. Gorsch was the accepted suitor of Miss Jennie Bailey, whom he married in 1868. Miss Bailey was one of the six children of John L. and Deborah (Bush) Bailey, of Margaretville. Seven children, a mystic number, completed the family circle of Charles and Jennie Gorsch, to whom were born six sons and one daughter. Charles, the first born and bearer of his father's name, blessed the marriage of his parents on the 28th of November, 1869. He grew up and married Hattie Stinson, of Roxbury, and has one child. He is an undertaker and furniture dealer in the town of Roxbury. Hugo, the second child, was born June 7, 1871. The third, Wilson, born September 27, 1872, is employed in a large storehouse in New York. The others are: Nellie, who lives at home, and is unmarried; Marvin and Melvin, who are twins; and Arthur, whose birth date is the 27th of June, 1880.

In politics Mr. Gorsch is a Republican. Though of foreign birth and training, he has thoroughly assimilated the American modes of thought and habit, and is entirely loyal to the ensign of the "stars and stripes." He has held several small offices, proving his own efficiency and his neighbors' judicious bestowal of confidence. He is also a member of the Grand Army of the Republic.

Catskill Mtn News, 4/22/1910:

Charles Gorsch; late of Margaretville, by his will disposes of \$12,000 real estate and if 13,000 personal and gives to the wife, Jennie Gorsch, house and lot in Margaretville, 2,000 in money

and the right to draw upon furniture store premises and mill property not exceeding \$200 a year. To Hugo and Arthur, sons, premises known as Gorsch store lot with stock of goods, furnishings, etc. To Hugo Gorsch \$500 additional. To Nellie Telford, daughter, Chas. and Marvin Gorsch, each \$1,000 and a share in residue estate, Wilson Gorsch, the Gorsch planing mill with fixtures.

James E. Gray

Census: 1860 Middletown: Isaac B. Gray 40, blacksmith; Elisabeth A. 26, James 15, Martha 13, Melinda 4, Adelaide 1, Lana Duker, 6, Philip Duker 3, George H. Duker 1. 1870 Mtown: James E. Gray 26, farm laborer, \$200; Mary E. 25, Alice M. 7, Albert G. 4. 1880 Andes: James E. Gray 35, farmer, Mary E. 35, Elbert 13, farm laborer, Chancy 11 mo., Alice 17. 1900 Mtown: James E. Gray 55, Mary E. 56, 3 of 4 children living; Catharine Akerly, 83, mo in law.
1890 Veterans Schedule: Middletown, 38th Regt

Buried: Originally in Old Arena Cemetery (1844-1916), records show reinterred in Margaretville Cemetery, but not listed on headstone inventory

1866 Mtown Town Clerk Record: B. 12/7/1843 at Middletown to Isaac & Catharine Wright Gray. Farmer. Married. Enlisted 12/19/1864 39th Regt, Co. I, for 3 years. Deserted & sent to the Rip Raps (?). Discharged 7/1/1865. Living Lumberville.

39th Regt Roster: 23, enlisted NYC 3 years, MI as pvt., Co. I, 12/2/1863. MO with company 7/1/65 at Alexandria, VA

Ancestry Family Tree: wife was Mary Esther Ackerly, daughter of Richard and Catharine Gregory Ackerly.

Andrew J. Green

CMNews:Nov. 24, 1905 TEN YEARS AGO (1895); Griffins Corners: Coroner Wright of Grand Gorge was in Town and held an inquest over the body of Andrew Green who was found dead in a barn where he had been threshing oats by hand." Mar. 10, 1916: Elder John Clark officiated at the funeral of Mrs. Andrew Green of Fleischmanns, 75.

Census: 1850 Middletown: Stephen Green 55, farmer, \$3,000, Esther 53, Julia 28, Henry 27, Horatio 24, Washington 21, Cornelia C. 18, Andrew J 16, Asa 9, Stephen 7, Hiram, 12. 1860 Middletown: Andrew Greene 25, farmer, \$2,000/\$500, Catherine 27, Asa 18, Stephen 15.1870 Middletown: Andrew J. Green 37, farmer, \$5,000/1,000, Rebecca 26, Mary 3. 1880 Middletown: Andrew Green 42, Rebecca J. 36, Mary A. 13, Edward B. 10, John A. 7.
1890 Veterans Schedule: Griffins Corners, no disabilities

Enl. in 144th 9/18/64 at , transferred with unassigned recruits to 1st NY Engineers 10/27/1864. MO 7/13/65

Burial: Clovesville Cemetery, Nov. 9, 1895, 62 y, 7 m, 25 d. Co. I 1st Reg NYV Eng

Notes: Shown as single at enlistment because first wife had died by 1864. Remarried, 3 children after the war

Stephen Green (Jr.*?)

Census: 1850 Middletown: Stephen Green 24, Emmeline 24, Alonzo 2, Judson 1 1865 Middletown: Stephen Green Jr. 36, farmer, Army (kept on the census roll altho he had died?), log house. Emaline 36, Alonzo 17, Judson 16, Lorry 13, Clarasey 11, Emma 8, Rutson 5, Jefferson 2, Augusta 1, Polly 68, mother. 1870 Middletown: Emeline Green 40, 8 kids.

Burial: ?

Military:

144th Roster: GREEN, STEPHEN.—Age, 33 years. Enlisted September 2, 1864, at Stamford, to serve one year; mustered in as private, Co, G, September 21, 1861; transferred to Co. I, First Engineers, October 6, 1864

1st NY Engineers Roster: Stephen Green, age, date and place of enlistment not stated. Transferred from unassigned recruits 144th Inf. To Co. I this Regt. **Died of disease May 24, 1865 at US General Hospital, Alexandria.**

NOTE

*"Jr." appears in 1865 census, not in unit rosters or other censuses. See listing for Andrew Green, son of Stephen Green, with a brother named Stephen who is not the same age as this Stephen "Jr."

Augustus Green

Census: 1850 Middletown: Benjamin Green 36, farmer, Catharine 37, Augustus 9, Elizabeth 7. George H. 5, Christian 4, Harriet 3, Alonzo 4 mo. (Next door, Stephen Green 24, Emeline 23, Alonzo 2, Judson 1, next door to them: Clement and Sally Johnson, [arents of William, another CWC vet) **1855 Shandaken**: Benjamin Green, 38, Salley 39, Augustus 14, Elizabeth 13, George 11, Christian 9, Harriet 7, Lonso 6, Edward 3, Christina 1 **1860 Middletown**: Sarah CV. Greene 44, Benjamin 43, Augustus 20, (next door: Smith Green 36, Catharine 36, above children + 2 more, and mother Polly 62.

Burial: Beaufort National Cemetery, SC, #2673 (US Veterans Gravesites, Ancestry)

Military:

144th Roster/Muster Roll Abstract: GREEN, Augustus: Born Middletown, Age 22 at enlistment Aug 13, 1862, at Roxbury, Co. H. 144th. MI Sept. 27 1862, died of disease Sept. 22, 1864 at Hilton Head. Muster roll of April 12, 1863 present, borne as Greene. Farmer, light eyes, sandy hair and complexion.

Pension: Father filed 4/23/1887

Adison Griffin

CMNews:

Census: 1850 Lexington, Greene Co: John Griffin, 47, farmer, Mary 40, Samuel 17, Geo. 14, James 10, Adesen 8, Albert 6, Maryett 4, James 2 1855 Halcott: Mary D. Griffin 45, David H. 15, Adison 13, Burton 11, Maryette 8, James J. 6 1860 Halcott: Trunk (Tenant?) Peck, 53, Mary Peck 50, David H. Griffin 20, laborer, Addison Griffin 18, laborer, Barbara Griffin 15, Margaret Griffin 13, James Griffin 11 1865 Halcott: David H. Griffin 25, farming; Mary D Griffin, 56, mother, Mary E. 18, sister, teacher; James 16, brother; Burton, 20, brother; ADISON, 21, brother (Adison had actually died in 1863 but for unknown reason was included in the census 1870 Halcott: households headed by Burton, William, George, and James Griffin, but no Adison

Notes: James Griffin's son Addison D. Griffin (apparently named for James' veteran bro.) was born 1876, lived in Griffin's Corners, married Orpha Weeks, died 1910, buried Clovesville Cemetery. Had produce biz, ice cream stand, boarding house.

1890 Veterans Schedule:

Buried:

Halcott Town Clerk's record says buried at Washington DC.

Halcott Cemetery: John Griffin, Dec. 20, 1851, 48 y., 10 m Mary Bloomburgh, his wife, Apr. 6, 1891, 81 y, 3 m, 27 d Addison, their son, July 30, 1863, 21 y, 4 m Maria, their daughter, Dec. 10, 1841, 4 yr.

Notes:

Conflicting 1866 Town Clerk Records for Adison Griffin of the 144th:

Middletown:

Adison Griffin, born Middletown, residence Middletown. (No parents or birthdate named). Pvt. 144th, Co. G. Enl. 9/1862, 3 yrs., \$25; Mustered Out July 13, 1865.

Halcott (presume family members provided this info, whereas Mtown clerk surmised – incorrectly):

Addison Griffin resident Halcott, born March 28, 1842 Greene County. Corporal 144th, Co. G. enlisted Aug. 25, 1862, Mustered In Sept. 27, 1862, enlisted at Halcott, single, farmer, parents John and Mary D. Blumberg. Was taken sick in Douglas Hospital, Washington, DC, died on 30th day of July 1863 in said hospital, buried in soldiers cemetery at Washington.

144th Roster: Addison Griffin, 20, enlisted 8/30/1862 at Middletown, 3 years, MI pvt. Co. G. 9/27/62, promoted corporal 4/24/63, died chronic diarrhea 7/30/63 at Washington, DC.

Surmise Mary Bloomburgh, widowed when husband John Griffin died in 1851, married Tenant Peck, Jr., who then enlisted August 1862 in 120th Regt in Lexington (Roster says he was 44, but census in 1860 shows him as 53). He died Dec. 1, 1862 of disease near Brooks Station (Falmouth), VA, and was buried in camp

This soldier was from Halcott, not Middletown and should be stricken from the database

<u>Richard Halcott</u>

CMNews:1922 – note about son George M. Halcott's living in Axtell, Kansas.

Census: 1850 Middletown: Richard 30, Malissa 26, Elisabeth 8, Kalista 6, Orrin 5, Mary 1. 1860 Mtown: Richard B. Halcott, 40, stone mason; Malissa A. 36, Calista 16, Elisabeth J. 17, Orin M. 15, Mary L. 10, George M. 3. 1870 Mtown: Melissa Halcott 46, Orrin W. 25, carpenter, Mary A. 21, George M. 13. 1890 Veterans Schedule: NA

Buried: Either at sea, or on island – died on board transport Northern Light after being paroled from prisoner of war camp, Dec. 11, 1864.

Roster: Enlisted 10th Legion (56th NY Regiment, Co. G), Sept. 28, 1861, discharged for disability July 28, 1862 at Harrison's Landing,. VA. Registered for draft June 1863. Re-enlisted Jan. 27, 1864 in Co. E, 3rd Cavalry at Middletown. Captured at Ream's Station 6/29/1864, paroled at Charleston 12/6/1864; died enroute north on troop transport. Libby and Andersonville Prisons noted by different sources.

Widow's pension: Isaac Hewitt married Richard Halcott and Melissa Akerly Sept. 2, 1841 in 2nd Old School Baptist Church, Roxbury. She was granted \$8/mo effective Dec. 31, 1864, another \$2/mo for minor son George effective July 1866.

Halcott Genealogy notes that Melissa died 11/25/1872. Cousin Nathan Halcott of Lexington

DCNY History website: Richard Halcott among 14 people indicted for conspiracy, riot, attempting to rescue, and appearing armed and disguised during Anti-Rent uprising in 1845.

Richard's cousin, NATHAN HALCOTT, enlisted at Kingston in 80th NY Feb. 9, 1864, died May 30, 1864 at Alexandria, VA. Nathan was said to be born in Middletown, son of Samuel and Sarah, but lived 1850 in Lexington. Family genealogy says family lived near Shandaken, buried Bushnellsville.

<u>Ephraim D. Hall</u>

CMNews: 11/20/1902: We understand that Charles Muir has the job of putting in the docking along the Mill Brook near Ephraim Hall's which means it will be done well.

Aug. 31 1928: 45 friends and relatives of Ephraim Hall and George Owen gathered at the home of Richard Borden Friday evening to assist them in celebrating their 85th and 75th birthdays. Dunraven correspondent

No Obit, issue of Mar. 11, 1932 unavailable

Census: 1855 Shandaken: Benjamin Hall 40, farmer, Catharine 37, Marsey (could be Roxey) 13; Ephrim 11, Mary A. 7 1865 Middletown ED #2: Benjamin Hall 52, B. Green Co., farmer; Catherine 50, Efraim 21, Army; Mary A., 17 1880 Middletown (June 8, School Dist #4) Ephraim D. Hall 35, farmer, Salley C. 30, Derwin 11, Murwin 9, Mary E. 7, Eliza C. 5, Ora 3, Franklin 1 1892 Middletown: Ephraim Hall 49, Durwin 21, Mary E. 19 (very faint); 1900 Colchester: Derwin E. Hall 30, b. 1869, married 8 years; Delila A. 33, Maribel 6, Ephraim D. 56, father. B. Aug. 1843, widower 1925 Andes (Gladstone Hollow): John Crook 54, farm laborer; Liza C. Crook 50, Ephraim Hall 81, fr. In law, farmer, Ephraim Canal, 10, nephew 1930 Middletown: William H. Smith, 59, Mary E. 56, Cecil 16, Ephraim 86 fr in law, widower

1890 Veterans Schedule: Living in Arena

Buried: Gavett Cemetery, Mill Brook. **FindaGrave:** Benjamin Hall 1792-1879; Catherine Dunham Hall 1794-1880 (reinterred from Old Arena Cemetery) Ephraim D. Hall Died March 4, 1932 age 88 y., 6 m, 9 d. Veterans plaque incorrectly shows birth year as 1841, should be 1843 Mary Ann Hall 1847-1890, with husband William M. Gavett 1849-Roxana Hall More (no dates, wife of John More, reinterred from Union Grove, could be Ephraim's sister)

Military:

1866 Mtown Clerks Record: B. Aug. 24, 1843, Greene Co., Pvt. 144th Co. G., enlisted 8/27/1862, 3 yrs, at Middletown, \$25, parents Benjamin and Catherine Dunham Hall, farmer, single, mustered out 7/13/1865, Living Lumberville (Arena)

144th Roster:

Ephriam (sp) D. Hall, 19, enlisted 8/27/62, at Middletown, 3 years, pvt. Co. G., MO with company 6/25/65 at Hilton Head

Notes:

Ephraim's son Merwin "Mike" Hall died June 1961 in Unadilla, buried Gavett Cemetery. Wife Katherine Burnes, children included Burton Hall, who lived on Burton Hall Rd., Millbrook.

Ephraim's son Frank died April 20, 1969 age 91, buried Andes.

Daughter Mary E. Hall Smith buried Gavett, 1873-1940

Albert Halstead (Halsted)

Census: 1860 Middletown: Stephen J. Halsted 45, carpenter; Hannah 44, Henrietta 43, James M. 21, Charles 19, Albert 17, Emma 14, Harriet 13, Frances 10, Martha 7, Phebe A. 1. **1870 Middletown**: Albert B. Halsted, 26, works wagon

shop; Elizabeth 30, John A. 7, Jummia Smith 11 (few doors away: Hannah Halsted, 55, Charles 29, works in tannery, Fanny 19, Phebe 10) 1880 Middletown: John Halsted 16, laborer for Richard Jones, 65, farmer. **1875 Middletown**: Albert B. Halstead 30, b. Schoharie, wagonmaker; Elizabeth 34, John A. 11, Jemima Smith 16 boarder (Henrietta Smith 56, separate household, same house)

1890 Veterans Schedule

Buried: Margaretville Cemetery: Albert B. Halstead, Apr. 9, 1841-Oct. 28, 1888, Elizabeth 1841-Jan. 10, 1896; Stephen Halstead 1815-1870

Military:

Town Clerk's Record 1866: B. April ? Albany Co., enlisted Sept. 1864 pvt Co. G 144th at Morris, \$600; wagon maker, parents Stephen and Hannah Brown Halsted, MO July 13, 1865; wounded at Battle of Honey Hill on the nose, living Clarks factory (Dunraven)

144th Roster: Halstead, Albert B. 22, enlisted 8/29/1864 at Morris, 1 year, MI pvt. Co. G., 9/6/64, MO with company June 25, 1865 Hilton Head, SC as Halsted.

Pension: Albert B. Halstead, filed Aug. 5, 1884 as invalid; widow filed Sept. 19, 1890, Died (no date)

James (Halstead) Halsted

Census: 1860 Middletown: Stephen J. Halsted 45, carpenter; Hannah 44, Henrietta 43, James M. 21, Charles 19, Albert 17, Emma 14, Harriet 13, Frances 10, Martha 7, Phebe A. 1. 1915 Shawnee, Kansas: F. E. Williams 76, Henrietta 78, James Halstead 76, born NY, from IL to KS, Co. G 144th NY Inf. 1920 Topeka, ward 1, Shawnee Kansas: Frank Williams, 81, Henretta 82, James Halstead 81, bro-in-law, B. NY pensioned soldier, single

1890 Veterans Schedule: ?

Buried: Leavenworth National Cemetery, Leavenworth, KS; Died Dec. 19, 1921

Military:

Town clerk's record 1866: B. Mar. 3, 1837 Albany Co., enlisted Aug. 1862 pvt. 144th Co. G., at Middletown, \$25, wagon maker, son of Stephen J and Hannah Brown Halsted, mustered out July 18, 1865; living Clarks Factory (Dunraven).

144th Roster: Halstead, James M., 23, enlisted 8/23/1862 at Middletown. 3 years, MI pvt. Co. G. 9/27/62, MO with company 6/25/65 at Hilton Head, SC as Halsted

Pension: James Halstead, filed Sept. 9, 1889, as invalid, died Dec. 19, 1921, N. M. Home, Kansas

David F. Hammond

CMNews: 10/2/1908, and 12/17/1915: items about Nathaniel Hammond of Dunraven, may have been David's brother. 8/9/1918 classified ad for standing timber by David Hammond, Denver

Census: 1850 Shandaken: Nathaniel Hammond 34, carpenter, Caroline 33, Richard 2 (probably 12), Nancy 10, Franklin 9, Daniel 6, David 6, James 3, Zacheriah F. 7 mo. 1855 Shandaken: Nathaniel Hammon 39, Carline 38, Richerd 16, Jane (Nancy J.) 15, Franklin 13, David 11, Daniel 11 (both b. Greene Co), James 8, Herbert 5, Nathaniel 1 mo. 1860 Middletown (Halcottsville): Isaac Hewitt 49, clergyman, Julia M. Hewitt 53, David Hammond, 16. 1860 Roxbury: Caroline Hammond 44, Richd 21, Nancy J., 20, Danl 16, James 13, Hector 5. 1865 **Roxbury**: Caroline Hammond 45, Daniel F. 21, Hector N. 10, Franklin 23, David F. 21, James H. 18. **1870 Roxbury** (PO Bovina Valley): David Hammond 25, tailor; Nancy Hammond 27, keeping house; Caroline Hammond 55, tailoress. **1890 Veterans Schedule:** Middletown, Co. G. 144th, Enl. August 1862, MO June 1865

1900 Olive: David Hammond, 55, boarder with Winne family, single, born 1845

Buried: ?

1866 Town Clerk record: Enlisted Co. G 144th Regt 9/30/1862, b. 5/23/1844 to Nathaniel and Caroline Sears Hammond. Lived Halcottsville
144th Roster: David F. Hammond, enl. Age 18 Aug. 30, 1862 at Middletown for 3 years. Pvt. Co. G., MO with company June 25, 1865 at Hilton Head SC.

1880 History of Del Co lists **two David Hammonds** who served in the CW, one served in 71st Regt, lived Middletown 1870, 1875 and later in Walton. Wife Hannah, children Ella, Emma, Carrie, Willard. Obit in CMN Oct. 24, 1919, says he was a concrete worker (mason), CW vet, died Bovina, left wife (unnamed), two daughters, Mrs. John McCall and Anna Hammond, and was buried in Walton.

Find-A-Grave has profile and pic of James H. Hammond, 1847-1910, David's brother, who died in Grand Rapids, MI, Ancestry Family Trees say Nathaniel died 1856, Caroline died 1885, no sources cited.

Jacob and John Haner (father and son)

Census: 1850 Middletown: Jacob Haner, 38, laborer, Maria 30, Hannah 10, Sarah 9, John 7 1855 Mtown, ED 2: Jacob Hayner 42, resident 5 years; Maria 36, Sarah J. 13, John 12. 1860 Mtown: Jacob Hayner 44, farmer, Maria 40, Sarah 19, John 17. 1865 Prattsville: Mariah Hanor, 47, Sarah Hanor 24, John F. Hanor, 21, in Army (obviously written in his absence, as he was MIA) 1870, 1875, 1880 Prattsville: Maria Hanor, 50, alone in hsehold

Buried: Jacob -- Washington, DC; John – unknown. Monument to both in Gavette Cemetery, Millbrook, Town of Hardenburgh. Also buried there: Maria Bouton Haner, May 2, 1819-April 30, 1889; and Hannah Haner, died 2/31/1853, age 13 y, 6 m, 12 d. Both reinterred from Arena Cemetery

<u>Military</u>:

1866 Town Clerk's record: Father and son enlisted Sept. 1862 144th Co. G., both recd \$25 bounty. Jacob died at Storre Hospital, Washington, DC.; John went missing, presumed killed at Battle of the Wilderness, VA (wrong, see below) **144th Roster**: Jacob, 44, enl 8/30/62 at Middletown for 3 years, pvt Co. G., died July 1864 (63? See pension info below), also borne as Hanor . . . John enl age 18, 8/21/62 at Mtown, for 3 years, musician. Co G. Returned to co. as pvt., no date; discharged for disability Feb. 9, 1863 at Upton's Hill VA.

John evidently reenlisted later that year **in158th Regt. Roster**: John Haner, 21, enl at NYC Co. B., 11/30/1863. MIA May 5, 1864 at Evans Mills, NC. No further record. **158th Regtl History** table of killed/wounded: May 5, 1864, Evans Mills, NC, 1 killed, 5 missing.

144th Muster Roll from Bloomville Mirror 9/30/1862 – John shown as drummer Widows Pensions (fold3): Jacob Haner d. Dec. 14, 1863 Maria Haner, granted \$8/ mo commencing that date. They were married Oct. 17, 1838 at Conesville, Schoharie County. No dependent children.

Family Tree, Ancestry

Sarah Haner 1843-1926 m. George Henry Gavett 1834-1910 in 1868. They lived in Pine Hill, says Maria Haner died 1889 in Pine Hill.

Joseph H. Harper

Census: 1850 Harpersfield: Oscar Harper 33, carpenter, Lydia 32, Joseph 5, Linas P. (Porter), 3, William R., 0, Mary Ann Harper, 50, mother. 1855:? 1860, Prince George County, MD, PO Beltsville: Oscar Harper 43, carpenter, B. NY, Lydia 44, Joseph 15, Lewis (Linus?) 13, William 10, Ellen 7, Harbish 4, Mary H. Harper, 69, B. NY. 1865 Middletown: O. F. Harper 47, cooper; Lydia 47, L. P. 18, cooper, Joseph H. 19, cooper, Army; Wm. B. 14, Ella 11, George H. 9, Mary Ann 76, mother, Aaron Dreyfus, 16, svt, B. Schoharie Co. 1870? 1880 Butte, MT: Joseph H. Harper, 32, B. NY, B. 1848, Civil Engineer; 1890 Veterans Schedule: Butte, MT, Joseph H. Harper, 41st NY (error – no Joseph Harper in 41st NY roster, must mean 46th); "hand shot off" **1900 Butte**, Silver Bow, MT: Joseph Harper 54, b. NY, civil engineer, Helen C. 38, 15 years, Kate Turveville, 47, wd, aunt by law, born TN 1910 Lincoln, NE: Joseph H. Harper, 64, b. NY, civil engineer, Union Army, Helen C. 48, 0 children, b. Missouri, father Mass., Mo. KY 1920 Miami, FL: Joseph H, Harper 74, civil engineer, Helen C. 58, Linus P. Harper, bro., 72, b. NY house carpenter; William R., bro.m, 76, b. NY, locomotive engineer; Maia? sp?) Harper, sister in law, 71 1930 Miami FL: Helen C. Harper 68, B. MO, widowed, boarder in John Henderson household

Buried: ? died Denver CO

Notes:

Montana Marriage records (Ancestry): Butte City, Silver Bow, MT: Feb. 10, 1885, Joseph H. Harper and Helen C. Pierce, married by F. W. Flint, witnesses James and Fannie Pack

Middletown Town Clerk's Record:

Joseph H, Harper, pvt. 46th NY, Co. H., Born July 5, 1845, resided Franklin, enlisted Sept. 1864 for 1 year, Parents Oscar F. and Lydia Hoskefs (sp?), occupation: cooper.

Roster 46th NY: age 19, enlisted at Norwich, Co. A., 1 year, Aug. 29, 1864, MO June 3, 1865 at Delancey House, DC

Pension: Applied July 28, 1911 invalid, Oct. 24 1921 widow. He enlisted 46th NY Co. A, Aug. 29, 1864, discharged June 3, 1865. Died Aug. 30, 1921 at Denver, CO This soldier had minimal connection to Middletown and should be stricken from

the database

William H. Hasbrouck (Hasbrook)

Census:1850 Shandaken: Cyrus Hasbrouck 40, laborer, Elizabeth 36, Hulda 16, William 13, Elizabeth 11, Catharine 9, Annis 7, Hannah 5, Mary 1, Oscar Vandebogart 1. 1860 Shandaken: Cyrus Hasbrouck 49, Elisabeth 49, Hulda 25, William H. 22, Elisabeth 18, Catherine 17, Annis 15, James 5. 1885: Jefferson, Oskaloosa, KS: W. H. Hasbrouck 48, merchant, L. C. ? Hasbrouck, Homer, 18, school teacher, Maud 14, Perry 2 (male)
1890 Veterans Schedule: cannot find Buried: Dayton National Cemetery, Dayton, Ohio, D. 1912

102nd Roster: Enlisted 102nd 11/3/1861 at Rondout, Co G. Transferred to Co B., promoted to corporal and sgt (no dates), re-enlisted as veteran 12/30/63. Mustered out with company Alexandria, VA

Applied for **pension** 4/17/82 as invalid from Kansas; widow Harriet filed 9/26/1916. Indicates he was born in Middletown Nov. 12, 1838. (William's sisters, Huldah and Elizabeth, married brothers Wallace and William Dean of Kelly Corners.)

National Homes for Disabled Volunteers, Dayton, Ohio. William H. Hasbrouck admitted July 15, 1909, died June 18 1912, widow Harriet lives Ithaca, son H. B.

Hasbrouck, lives Mason City, Iowa. 69 years old, 5'10", ruddy complexion, grey eyes, Protestant, farmer. Says he enlisted 9/5/1861 at "Rochsbury, NY," disabilities include loss of teeth, hernia (pension app says incurred while on Sherman's March), rheumatism.

William's father, Cyrus, of Ulster County, enlisted Co. C. 170th Regt, at NYC Sept. 6, 1862 – claimed he was 44, but according to census he would have been 51-52. He died Dec. 7, 1863 of chronic dysentery at Union Mills, VA, buried Arlington Natl Cemetery.

See As the River Runs, A History of Halcottville, NY (Diane Galusha, 1990) for excerpts from Civil War letters between father and son

Indirect connection between William and Middletown. Not added to database.

William Hase (Hays, Hayes, Haize)

Census: 1855 Middletown, Dist 1: Thomas Haize 68, Born Dutchess, no occupation; Phebe 65, Born Ulster, William 28, Born Delaware, no occupation. 1860 Middletown: Thomas Hayes 73, Phebe 68, William 26. 1870 Shandaken: William Hays 32, Chrischame 22, Alice 3, Dell 2 (two doors from Jeremiah and Susan Risley household where William Hays' parents, Thomas 83 and Phebe 77 lived.)

1890 Veterans Schedule: William Hayes, Phoenicia, 144th Pvt, right thumb shot off, re-enlisted, discharge papers in Washington. **Burial**:

Notes: Only one Hayes in Clovesville Cemetery: Harriet Kelly Hayes, 1842-1909, wife of Harrison Hayes.

144th Roster: Enlisted in 144th age 27, 8/30/1862 at Middletown, Co. G. deserted Feb 18, 1863 at Fairfax Seminary, VA

[18th Cavalry roster: William Hayes 21, enlisted June 3, 1863 @ NY, appointed commissary sgt Co E. Aug. 15 1863; deserted Oct. 26 1863 at Camp Sprague, Staten Island – same or different William Hayes?)

Ages do not match up on any of these records.

Charles R. Hatfield

CMNews: Nothing on Charles, but "Mrs. Hatfield" credited with start of boarding house business, Feb. 2, 1946 Mountain Dew column, p. 6; Mar 25, 1904 item noted that "George Butts has rented the Hatfield Mansion and will be able to take 75 boarders."

1895 Delaware County Biographical Review – full profile. Said Charles R. "died two years ago"

Census:1880 Middletown: C. R. Hatfield 49, Boarding House, B. Scotland, Charles 24, son, Frank 21, son, John W. 19 son, E. Lothian Hatfield, 17, daughter, Katie, 12, daughter, Stephen Whitbeck 36, Rose Dutcher 22, Solomon Hare 40. **1900** Middletown: Christina Hatfield 69, 6 children/6 living, B. Scotland, Farmer; Frank, son, 44, Edna Mills, svt 14, Charles B. Hatfield, son, 48, Alice J., daughter in law, 44.

1890 Veterans Schedule: Nothing

Enlisted Co. G 144th, Sept. 1864, \$825 bounty, MO 7/13/1865

Burial: Presumed Clovesville: No stone, but wife Christina (7/25/1830-5/6/1904) w. of Charles R. Hatfield; and Lucinda Hatfield (E. Lothian, daughter from 1880 census?), d. 6/14/1884, age 22, are buried there.

Notes: The Hatfields were proprietors of a boarding house at Solitude (between Arkville and Clovesville), and then the Hatfield Mansion on Townsend Hollow Rd. off Brush Ridge, with a "10 mountain view."

Fredrich (Frederick) Haynes (Haines)

Census: 1865 Mtown: Frederick Haynes, 22, farmer, in Army, boarder in cousin John Fenix house. (Fenix, 43, also in Army.) **1875 Mtown (**two households in same frame house; Jerome Dickson, 33, and family, and William Henderson, 35, Melissa Henderson 35, Fred Haynes 32 (son in law?), Emma Haynes 16 (step dau, or sister in law?), George Henderson 12, son **1880 Mtown**. Revillo (believed Haynes) age 5 living with Wm and Melissa Henderson.

1890 Veterans Schedule: Town of Hardenbergh, enlisted Jan 4, 1864 20th NY. No discharge info. Lived Dry Brook, Ulster Co., "Attacks of chronic diarrhea"

Buried: Originally buried Old Arena Cemetery, relocated to New Kingston Valley Cemetery because of Pepacton Reservoir. D. Oct. 23, 1895, age 55, Pvt. Co. K., 20th Regt NYV

<u>1866 Middletown Town Clerk's record</u> says Frederich **Haynes**, single, served in 20th/80th Regt., Co. D. Born June 1846, son of Anderson and Betsy Kelly, born Lumberville. Discharged after 15 months, health permanently impaired.

<u>80t^h Unit Roster</u>: Frederick **Haine**s, 22, enlisted at Kingston to serve 3 years, mustered in pvt. Co. K., Jan 4 1864. Discharged for disability Mar 18, 1865. ALSO BORNE AS J. HAYNES

Question: What was relationship between Frederick and John Haynes?

Both show Anderson Haynes as father, but different mothers.

- Haynes/Ferraro Family Tree on Ancestry shows Anderson Haynes 1813married to Debby Kelly, shows no other spouse. Children: Frederick 1843-, John 1844-1910, Richard 1848-, Dorcas (female) 1829-1876. No info about any of them other than dates.
- Pepacton reburial records show that Fredric's remains were claimed by Harriet VanDusen, 'cousin,' who also claimed remains of John Haynes, her 'grandfather'

There is a Frederick Haynes in 1865 Hardenbergh, living with cousin Judson Haynes, 32, in household that included Judson's parents, Derrick and Peggy Haynes, 60 and 59. Does not say that Frederick is in Army, however. Believe veteran Fred Haynes was in Middletown 1865 (above)

John Haynes (Haines/Hanes)

Census: 1855 Middletown: Obadiah Lawrence 32, shoemaker; Deborah Ann 19, Charles R. 3, Sarah Ann 1, John Haynes, boarder, 9. Abram Lawrence, 36, lumberman **1860 Mtown**: Saml Smith, 73, farmer, \$6,000; Mary 46, Henry E. 22, farmer, Emma, Washington and Lewis Smith; John Haynes 17, farmer, Rachael Green 14 (In **1860 Mtown** there is also a John Haynes, 14, living with Robert Haynes 29, Sarah Haynes 21, Mary 2, and 3 others) **1875 Andes:** John Haynes 27, Melvina 23, Uriah 4, Elizabeth 65, mo in law **1900 Middletown:** Uriah Haynes, b. 9/1870, age 29, widow; John Haynes, b. 9/1847, age 52, day laborer, father; Malvina, b. July 1851, 48, mother; Mildred b. April 1900, 1/12, daughter.

1890 Veterans Schedule: Middletown, John HANES pvt., co. K 144th, Aug 1862-June 1865. No residence listed

Buried: Originally buried at Old Arena Cemetery, relocated to New Kingston Valley Cemetery because of Pepacton Reservoir. Pepacton reburial records show his years **1844-1910**. Cannot find stone in NKVC, but FindAGrave entry for him includes wife Malvina 1852-, son Uriah 1870-, all claimed and reburied at NKVC by Harriet VanDusen, grand-daughter of John and Malvina, daughter of Uriah. No photos shown.

John's headstone says Co. K. 144th.

<u>1866 Middletown Town Clerk's</u> record shows John Haynes, single, born Oct. 1844 to Anderson and Deborah Ann Kelly. Enlisted in Co. G 144th, recd \$25 bounty.

<u>144th Roster</u>: Enlisted at age 18 Aug. 23, 1862 at Middletown, mustered in pvt. **Co. K.**, Sept. 27, 1862, mustered out with company June 25, 1865 at Hilton Head, SC.

See Frederic Haynes for speculation on relation to John Haynes

1855 Middletown: shows Anderson Haynes, 40, widower, living with brother Grant and Elizabeth Haynes; also "Decker" Haynes living with Daniel Ackerley family, b. 1849. Could this be Frederick? Wrong age but . . . 2 young sons farmed out at loss of mother?

William Haynes (Haines, Hains, Hines)

Census: 1855 Middletown: Grant Haynes 46, Elizabeth 44, Robert R. 24, Abigail 22, William G. 17, Phebe J. 7, Malvina 3, Anderson Haynes, 40, brother. **1860** Middletown: Wm Haynes 22, farmer, Phebe J. 14, Malvina 9, Elizabeth Haynes 52. 1865 Middletown (log house): Robert Haynes 34, Sarah 28, Mary L. 7, Eveline 2 10/12, Wm. P. 8/12; Betsy Haynes 55, parent, Malvina 14 sister, Wm 26, brother, farmer, in Army; Ruth A. 24 sister. 1875 Middletown (One house, worth \$50, two households. #247: Robert R. Haynes 43, farmer; Sarah 36, Mary L. 16, Evaline 12, William 10, Cora 7, Maretta 5, Hannah, 3 9/12, Ransom 1 10/12; #248: William G. Haynes 34, farmer, Mary N. 33, Mary 9, Henry G. 4, Duncan M. 2 4/12, Isaac Brown laborer 1880 Middletown: William G. Haines 39, Maria M. 37, Mary 14, Henry 9, Duncan 7 1900 Andes: William G. Haynes, b. Mar 1838, 61; Mary M. 58, Vivina 18; Phoebe Wickham, (wife's?) mother, 88. 1910 Andes: William G. Haynes 73, sawyer, own mill; Mary M. 69, 2 of 4 kids living; Vivena, daughter, 27, svt at boarding house; Frank Ackerley, 22, grandson; Herbert Merrill, boarder. 1915 Andes Shavertown-Andes Road: William G. Haynes 77, Guss Brown, son-in-law, farm laborer, Vinnie Brown, daughter 33, William H. Brown 2. 1920 Andes: River Road. William G. Haynes 82, widow, Vivine Brown 38, William H. Brown 7, grandson, Willis T. Brown 3 11/12, grandson.

1890 Veterans Schedule: Did not find

Buried: Originally buried at Shavertown Cemetery, relocated to Margaretville Cemetery because of Pepacton Reservoir. William G. Haynes 1838-1927, Co. G. 56 NYV Inf 1861-65; Maria Haynes, his wife, 1834-1888; Duncan Haynes 1872-1899, 8 yrs Co. C. USV Inf. (relocated by daughter/sister Vivian Brown)

Notes:

1866 Middletown Town Clerks Record shows William Haynes, single, served in Co. G, 56th NY, Born March 1838 to Grant and Betsy Robinson, lived Lumberville.

In service 37 months, Battles of Williamsburg May 5, 1862; Fair Oaks May 31, 1862; 7 Days before Richmond.

56th Roster: William G. HINES, 24, enlisted 9/23/1861 at Newburgh, mustered in as Pvt Co. G. Oct. 1, 1861, mustered out Oct. 15, 1864. ALSO BORNE AS HAYNES and WILLIAM J. HAINS

Augustus Heimer (Himer)

2/18/1910: Obit for Frances Heimer, "a well known Civil War veteran" at Andes

Census: 1855 Andes: Francis Heimer, 26, b. Germany, naturalized citizen, owns land, painter; Margaret 21, wife; Francis 3, (male), Charles 2, Augustus 17, brother, b. Germany, painter, alien 1860 Middletown: Augustus Heimer, 23, b. Saxony, painter; Sarah J. Heimer, 22, Hattie A. 2 1865 Mtown: Augustus Heimer, 28, b. Germany, painter, Army; Sarah 27, wife, b,. PA; Hattie A. 7, Lester A. 4, Frank 2. 1870 Pennsylvania 1878-c. 1886 Marena, KS (postmaster); 1890-1916 Washington DC

Buried: Congressional Cemetery, Washington, DC Augustus Heimer, d. 2/27/1916, age 78; Mary E. Heimer, his wife, d. Feb. 27, 1911, age 83; Louis C. 1910-15

Notes:

Town Clerk's 1866 record: Enl Co G 144th 9/1862, \$25/\$300 bounty, B. 2/12/1837 in Germany to Michael & Johanna Bard Himer, lives Margaretville. In service 5 months discharged, health permanently impaired Filed for pension 11/5/1878 for Co. L 22nd NY Cavalry and Co. G. 144th NY Infantry

144th Roster: Augustus Heimer, 26, enlisted 8/27/62 @ Mtown to serve 3 years, MI as corporal Co. G. 9/27/62, discharged for disability 2/18/63 at Washington, DC. (22nd Cavalry Muster Roll Abstract: Augustus Heimer enl. Jan. 4, 1864 at Andes, MI Feb. 12, '64 pvt. Co. L., age 27, Discharged May 19, 1865, at hospital, Frederick, MD. Born Saxony, occupation painter, blue eyes, light hair and complexion, 5'8 1/2 "

Family Tree on Ancestry shows Augustus born July 9, 1839 at Altenburg, Thuringia, Germany, parents Michael & Justina Haselbard. Married Sarah Jane Ludington (1837-1920) had 4 children: Harriet, Lester, Frank and Oscar; divorced Sarah Jan. 16, 1870 (no citation); married Mary Esther Baldwin (1839-1911) at East Charles, Tioga Co., PA, children Samuel S. Purple (1856-;) James Fritz Heimer, (1871-1925)

Augustus' brother Francis also served in the war, in Co. E. 144th from Andes as Sgt, 1st and 2nd LT, 1862-1865

Adam R. Henderson

CMNews: 12/12/1924, Article on history of Town of Middletown, Adam R. Henderson Town Supervisor 1871-72

Census: **1860** Middletown: Robert Henderson, 60, farmer, Born Scotland, Adam 21, Jennis 19, Margaret 17. **1870** Middletown (Margaretville): Robert Henderson 62, farm labor, Adam 32, lawyer, \$2150/\$500; Jennet 29. **1880** Middletown: Adam R. Henderson 42, attorney at law, Adilade 34

1890 Veterans Schedule: deceased

Buried: Margaretville Cemetery Adam R. Henderson, died Jan. 9, 1889, age 53, member Co. G. 144th. Adelaide Benjamin, his wife, 1845-1920

Munsells 1880 History of Delaware County: A. R. HENDERSON, a native of Roxburyshire, Scotland, was born in 1839. He began the study of law with Gordon & Hughston, of Delhi, in 1861; graduated at Albany Law School in 1862 and began practice in Margaretville in the fall of 1865. Mr. Henderson was a soldier in the federal army with Company G, 144th regiment.

Note: Another Adam Henderson, wife Isabelle, children Samuel, Inise, James, lived Middletown (Halcottsville) 1865. This Adam does not appear to have been a veteran.

Daniel Henderson

Census: 1850 Mtown: John Henderson 40, farmer, Cinthia 40, Mary 13, Nancy 9, Daniel 7, Jacob 1 1855 Mtown: John Henderson 45, b. Scotland; Cyntha 45, B. Del; Mary 18, Elizabeth 15, Daniel 13, Jacob 5, Mary 65, mother, b. Scotland 1860 Mtown: Mary Henderson, 75, Lady, b. Scotland; John Henderson 50, Cynthia 50, Mary 23, Elisabeth 21, Jacob 11 (no Daniel) 1865 Mtown: John Henderson 54, farmer, 5 children, Cynthia 54, Elisabeth 25, Jacob 15

1890 Veterans Schedule:

Buried:

1866 Town Clerk record of vets shows Daniel Henderson, b. 6/1/1842 in Del Co., son of John and Cynthia Budine, enl. 9/27/62 at Mtown as pvt in Co. G 144th, \$25. Re-enlisted as Pvt 9th Iowa. Comments: "Deserted from 144th, died in service of pneumonia at Benton Barracks, MO Feb. 14, 1864."

144th Roster: Daniel Henderson enl. Co. G 144th age 20, MI 9/27/62; promoted to corporal 3/12/63, deserted 3/13/63 from camp near Clouds Mills, VA

William G. Henderson

Census: 1860 Middletown: John Henderson 48, farmer, Mary A. 45, Charles P. 23, William G. 20, Phebe J. 16, Rachael E. 14, Harriet A. 1 1865 Mtown: John Henderson 53, farmer, Mary 52, Jane Todd 21, Rachel Palmateer 18, Wm. G. 24, farmer, in Army, Harriet Henderson 6, Aaron E. Todd, 2, grandson, Abram Palmateer, 24, son in law, in Army 1870 Mtown John T, Baily, 56, brick mason; Debry 63, Malissa Henderson 32, William Henderson, 32, farm laborer, George H. Henderson 7, Emily Baily 11 (1865 Mtown: John L. Baily 53, Deborah 56, Rob C. Slack 35, Melissa C. Bailey, 26, Jane, Egbert, Adelia, Emma and Geo. H.) 1875 Mtown: William Henderson 35, laborer, Melissa 35, b. Schoharie; Fred Haynes 32, son in law, Emma Haynes 16, George Henderson 12, son. 1880 Mtown: Wm. Henderson 41, laborer, Melicea C. 42, George H. 17, laborer, Revillo 5, boarder (Havnes?) **1900 Mtown**: William Henderson, b. Dec. 1839, 60, m. 45 years, day laborer, 6 mos. not employed, Melissa, b. Dec. 1838, 61, , m. 45 years, 2 of 2 kids living 1910 Hardenbergh: Wm. Henderson 71, m. 39 years, farmer, cannot read or write. Melissa 73, mother of 4 children, 2 living; Emily Haynes, daughter, wid. 1 of 1 child living; James White 54, boarder

1890 Veterans Schedule: Arena, "US Sold", no details

Buried: Parents, John Henderson 1804-83 and Mary A., 1807-1904, orig buried Old Arena Cem, reburied at New Kingston Valley Cem by their grandson Will Palmatier. Cannot find William and Melissa Henderson graves.

Military:

Town Clerk 1866 vet record states he entered Co. G. 58th PA Regt (smudged on form) 9/23/61 as a Substitute. Born 12/12/1839 to John and Mary Slack Henderson. Discharged for disability from 1st enlistment 3/20/1862.

Servicemen notes in 1865 census, Mtown: entered military service in Oct. 1864 in 68th PA Regt for 1 year as pvt & substitute. At present he in the 68th PA Regt with 4 mo of unexpired svc.

No Henderson on 58th PA roster; cannot find 68th PA roster

Peter Freer Hewitt

CMNews: 3/24/16: Obit for Charles F. Hewitt, proprietor of Commercial Hotel, Arkville

Census: 1855 Mtown, ED 2: Peter F. 30, farmer; Sarah 29 1860 Mtown: Peter Hewit 37, farmer, \$4,000, Sarah 35, Ward Race 20, farmer 1865 Mtown: Peter F. Hewitt 40, farmer, Army; Sarah 40, Charles F. 2 1877 Mtown: Peter F. 50, laborer, Sarah 48, Charles 13, son 1880 Mtown: Peter 55, farmer, Sarah 54, Charlie 18 at home

1890 Veterans Schedule: Middletown: Sarah Hewitt, widow P. F. Hewitt, Margaretville

Buried: Margaretville Cemetery: Peter F. Hewitt d Jan. 15, 1889, age 64; Sarah R. Freer Hewitt, wife of P.F., died Oct. 18, 1898, 73

1866 Mtown Clerk's record: Peter Freer Hewitt enlisted at Albany in Co. G 144th NY Regt 9/64, \$1,000 bounty. Married. Son of Rebecca Du(r)mond and Daniel Hewitt, lives Margaretville, Transferred to Invalid Corps, stationed Washington, DC

144th Roster: enlisted at age 39, pvt. Co. G Mustered out with company 6/25/65 at Hilton Head as Hewett

Samuel Rexford (S.R.) Hewitt

CMNews:12/18/1914 article on death by accident in NYC of Alvin, son of Elmer Hewitt of Kelly Corners. . . . **April 2, 1926,** obit for Elmer Hewitt, b. 1863 Halcottville, son of Rexford and Phebe Davis Hewitt, survived by aunt. Does not mention siblings, children or wives

Census:1860 Mtown: Rexford Hewitt, 36, Phebe 22 1865: Rexford, 31, farmer, Phebe 29, Elmore W., 1 5/12 1870: Rexford, 25, farmer, \$3,000/1500; Phebe 30, James (??) 5 1875 Mtown: Rexford 41, Phebe 37, Elmer 11 1880: Rexford 46, Phebe 43, Elmer E. 16 1892 Mtown: Samuel R. Hewitt 59, Olive S. 50 1900 Mtown: Rexford Hewitt, 66, b. Oct. 1833, married 17 years; Olive 57, b. 1842, mother of one child, Hattie 27, daughter, widow; Henry, 6, grandson

1890 Veterans Schedule: Nothing

Buried: Halcottsville Cemetery: Samuel R. Hewitt 1833-1907 (no obit)

1866 Town Clerk's record: Rexford Hewitt enlisted Feb. 1, 1864 for 1 year in 8th Ind NY Battery. Born Delaware Co., married. Lives Margaretville. No parents shown. "Served 18 months. Discharged, wounded."

HOWEVER: no corroboration of service: Not listed in 1865 census 'in Army"; or on 8th Regt NY Artillery or 8th NY Independent Battery/Light Artillery rosters; or in 1890 Census Veterans Schedule. Search on Fold3 website yields no pension application. No mention of service on his gravestone. **Registered for draft** June 1863, shown as married, farmer, Middletown.

Biographical Review of Delaware Co, 1895: Charles H. Vermilya profile: daughter Olive had two husbands, John D. Elmore and Rexford Hewitt

Ancestry family history shows Samuel Rexford Hewitt son of Eroney and Rhoda Patterson Hewitt, with siblings Phebe, Emeline, Sarah, Mary Elizabeth and Janet. Also shows incorrect birth date, no second wife, and having 2 children, Elmer and James (James is in error on 1870 census, I believe. DG)

Note: A Samuel Hewitt (Hewett) enl. in 8th Regt. NY Heavy Artillery at Buffalo 7/6/1864, transf to 4th Artillery, MO 9/26/1865. Not likely the same man

Wilson Hicks

CMNews: Census: See below

1890 Veterans Schedule: Town of Ulster, Ulster County

Buried: Montrepose Cemetery, Kingston: Wilson Hicks, Co. G., 144th BNY Vol Regt. 1842-1923; Mary J. Tinklepaugh, his wife, 11844-1875; Mary A. Webber, his wife, 1858-1942

Notes:

144th Roster: age 20 when enlisted 8/30/1862 at Middletown; MO with company June 25, 1865 at Hilton head

Appear to have been two Wilson Hicks, b. 1842/43. 1865 Hurley census, Wilson, 22, living with parents William and Mary and 8 siblings. Family Tree info on Ancestry shows this family included a son Charles Wesley Hicks who was born in 1857 in Middletown, but no documentation.

1850 census shows Wilson, age 7, son of Elias and Francis Hicks. Cannot find in 1865, 70, 75. 1880: Brooklyn, Wilson, 36, gardener; Mary A. 22; Nellie 1900, 1905, Town of Ulster, children Cortland, Jacob, Bessie. 1920 Marbletown, Wilson 77, fr in law to head of household Scott Sheeley, and wife Nellie. Mary A. Hicks, 61, Bessie, 22 sister.

Does not appear in 1865 Census "Men Now In Service" for Middletown

This veteran appears to have had brief connection to Middletown, and should be stricken from this database

<u>Alonzo Hill</u>

Census: 1850 Mtown: Samuel Hill, 54, farmer, \$5500; Rhoda 51, 11 children, including Alonzo, 16, laborer. **1855 Mtown:** Samuel 58, Rhoda 56, 4 children, no Alonzo **1860 Shandaken:** Samuel Hill 64, Rhody, 61, Abigal 23, Melissa 14, John Stall, day laborer **1860 Contra Costa CA:** Walter Mills 28, and family; Alonzo Hill, 26, Born NY **1870 Shandaken (PO Shokan):** Samuel Hill 73, Rhoda 72, Alonzo 37, Abigal 33 **1880 Sanford, Broome Co:** Elonzo Hill 45, farmer, Priscilla 39 **1900 Denning, Ulster Co:** Peter Tyler 63, Alonzo Hill 67, boarder, widower, lives on Pension, born Jan 1833

1890 Veterans Schedule: Shandaken. Disability Incurred "Instruction (?) War Dept. May 3, 1865; deafness

Buried: Pine Hill Cemetery: Alonzo Hill 1833-1904; Priscilla Stewart, his wife, 1842-1898

1866 Town Clerk's Record: 144th Regt., Co. G, enl. 9.27.62, \$25, Born Jan. 18, 1834, to Samuel and Rhoda Davis Hill, lived in Shandaken, discharged for disability 4/17/63; re-enlisted 20th (80th) NY 2/26/64, MO Jan. 29, 1866.

144th Roster: age 28 enlisted 8/30/62 at Middletown, Co. G., Disch. 4/17/63

80th Regt Roster: age 30, enlisted 2/26/64 at Kingston, Co. K. MO with company 1/29/66 at Portsmouth, VA

Note: Alonzo's father Samuel appears in Middletown census in 1830 and 40, implying all of their children, including Alonzo, were born in Middletown. However, Alonzo's adult life was spent elsewhere, including California – did he follow gold fever?

Peter Hil(l)singer

Census: 1850? ; 1855? 1860 Shandaken: Peter Hellsinger, 27, day laborer; Slomi 26, Margaret 7, Emeline 6, Rosetta 5, Sarah E. 9 mo., Barney McFadden 21, day laborer, b. Ireland **1870 Esopus,** Ulster County (Rondout PO): Peter Hilsinger, 38, blacksmith; Salome 37, Benjia H. Valk 20, boat hand, Emeline Valk 17, Rosetta Hilsinger 15, Elisabeth Hilsinger 12, Caroline Hilsinger 1

1890 Veterans Schedule: Cannot find

Buried: Shandaken Rural Cemetery: Peter Hillsinger, 1830-1909, Co. G. 144th Regt NY Vol.; Betsy A. Simonson 1829-1927

1866 Town Clerk's Record: Peter Hilsinger Enlisted Co G 144th 9.27.62, \$25 bounty, B. Ulster County, married, laborer, lives Shandaken, MO 7/13/65

144th Roster: Peter Hillsinger, 30, enlisted 8.30.62 at Middletown, MI pvt. Co. G 9/27/62, MO with company 6/25/65 at Hilton Head, SC

This veteran appears to have only peripheral association with Middletown (maybe just enlisted there), and should be removed from this record

Abram Hinkley (Abraham Hinckley)

Census: 1860 Middletown: Abram Hinkley, 40, Phebe J. 20, Julia A. 37, George 18, Amanda M. 16, Sarah C. 13, Velonis 8, Louisa 1. Could not find any other census records Abram or Julia

1890 Veterans Schedule: A Mary Hinkley appears in 1890 Veterans Schedule, Town of Middletown, as widow, but it does not say who she was widow of, or anything about that person's service

Buried:

80th Roster: HINKLEY, ABRAHAM C—Age, 41 years. Enlisted, September 23, 1861, at Margaretville, to serve three years; mustered in as private, Co. I, September 26, 1861; died, December 13, 1861, at Upton's Hill, Va.; also borne as Abram C. Hinckley.

Town Clerk 1866 Record: Enlisted 10/1861 at Middletown Co. I, 20th/80th NY, born Del Co., married, laborer, died in service

Abram was father of George Hinkley, who also enlisted in the 80th in September 1861

George Hinkley

Census: 1860 Middletown: Abram Hinkley, 40, Phebe J. 20, Julia A. 37, George 18, Amanda M. 16, Sarah C. 13, Velonis 8, Louisa 1. 1880 Fremont, Sullivan Co.:

George Hinkley, 37, farmer, B. NY; Mary E. wife, 21, born PA, Duane 6 mo., Rosa Jane Manington, 4, niece, Joel Keesler, 43, boarder **1890 Veterans Schedule**: Hancock – Fishs Eddy - George N. Hinkley, Co. D 20th Regt (aka 80th), enlisted August 1861

Buried:

80th Roster: HINKLEY, GEORGE.—Age, 22 years. Enlisted at Kingston to serve three years, and mustered in as private, Co. I, September 10, 1861; wounded in action, August 30, 1862, at Manassas, Va.; deserted, September 18, 1862, at Columbus, Ohio; also borne as Hinckley.

Note:

Mary Hinkley appears in 1890 Veterans Schedule, Town of Middletown, as widow, but it does not say who she was widow of, or anything about that person's service

George's father Abram also served with the 80th, and died in Dec. 1861

Noah Hinkley

Census:1850 Olive: George 32, laborer, Betsey Ann 28, Noah 7, Melissa 4, Hannah 11 mo. **1855 Middletown**: George Hinkley 37, Born Delaware, Betsey Ann 35, b. Delaware, Noah 12, b. Delaware, Malissa 9, b. Delaware, Josephine, 4, b. Greene, Wilson, 1, b. Delaware. **1860 Shandaken**: George 34, foreman in tannery, Boarding House; Betsey A. 30, Noah 17, teamster, Melissa 14, Josephene 8, Wilson 7, Patrick Carr 20, tannery laborer, Ireland, James Higgins 18, tannery laborer, B. Ireland; Augustus Judd 30, teamster. 1880: Forestport, Oneida Co., NY: Noah Hinckley 32, Anna 26, John 14, George 12, William 4, Bertha 1. 1900 Utica, Oneida County: Noah 57, Anna M. 49, Bertha A. 20. 1910 Utica: Henry Bowers 19, Bertha 26, Noah Hinkley, 68, fr. In law, theater watchman. 1920, Rome, NY Oneida Co. Hospital: Noah Hinkley 78, widower, patient.
1890 Veterans Schedule: Forestport, Oneida Co., NY: Noah Hinkley, private Co. H 144th July 1861-July 65, 4 years (incorrect info) Wounded left hip (?)

Buried:

144th Roster: HINCKLEY, NOAH.—Age, 19 years. Enlisted, August 22, 1862, at Middletown, to serve three years; mustered in as private, Co. G, September 27, 1862; deserted, June 27, 1863, from hospital, West Philadelphia, Pa.; also borne as Hinckly.

Town Clerk 1866 Record: Enl. Co. G 144th 9/27/1862, \$25, born Del Co., parents George and Betsey A. living Port Lyden

Muster Roll abstract: Born Delaware County, 19 years old, laborer, red hair, blue eyes, 5'7", MR 4/12/63 Absent, sick in general hospital. MR Aug 63, same. Deserted June 27, 1863 from General Hospital, West Philadelphia, PA

<u>John Hoar</u>

Census: 1855 Mtown: James Hoar, 40, born Ireland, teamster, Mary 36, born Ireland, Katharine 11, b. NY, Thomas 10, born Greene Co., John 9, born Greene Co., Margaret 8 born Greene Co., James 6, born Ulster Co., Bernard 2, born Delaware County. **1860 Mtown:** James 40, born Ireland, tanner; Mary M. 38, John 14, born Ireland, Bernard 8, b. NY, William 5, Henry 2, Edward 1, Catharine 17, Thomas 15.

1870 Union Dale, Herrick Township, PA: John Hoar, 25, born Ireland, works on RR, living in Mackey boarding house with several other Irish immigrants.

1880, Madison, Lackawanna Co., PA: James 65, Mary 58, Thomas 35, farmer, Henry 22, laborer, Julia 18, Mary 30 d-in-law, born Ireland, William 7 grandson (but where is John?) **1880 NYC,** W. 46th St.: John Hoar 31, works on grain boats, born Ireland; Mary 30, b. England, Margaret 5, Mary 2, Morris, 1. Age not quite right though

1890 Veterans Schedule:

Buried:

1866 Town Clerks Record: John Hoar enlisted in 144th Co G. Aug. 27, 1862, \$25 bounty, Born May 19, 1846, to James and Mary Morrice (sp) Hoar, single, laborer, lives Clarks Factory, MO 6/23/65, In battles of Honey Hill, Gales Neck, Kachawach, Johns Island and James Island.

144th Roster: John Hoar, 18, enlisted 8/27/62 at Middletown, to serve 3 years. MI pvt Co. G 9/27/62, MO with company 6/25/65 at Hilton Head, SC

Family Tree info on Ancestry:

James Hoar 1824-1911, born Ireland, married Mary Morris b. 1824 Ireland Children: Catherine, 1844-1920, John 1845-, Thomas 1845-1920, Margaret 1847-1920, James 1949-1920, Bernard 1851-, Henry L. 1858-1900, Edward 1859-1920, Julia 1862-1930.

Note: From: Jim Hoar <jim.arlene@mchsi.com > Dec. 2015

I have traced my great grandfather to Clark Factory. His name is James Hoar, and was married to Mary Hoar. They had a son, Henry. I am interested in the family history of them in that area, before they moved to Moscow, Roaring Brook, Pa. Any info you can help would be very much appreciated.

Avery Hoffman

CMNews:No obit (1925 News missing); 2/27/03 Hoffman Corners: Avery Hoffman and William Austin, our local horse dealers, traded horses on Friday. 8/7/1903 Hoffman Corners: At the annual school meeting in District 16, Avery Hoffman was elected trustee, D. H. Sliter clerk, Avery Ryer, collector. 7/3/1903: Avery Hoffman attended the soldiers reunion at Walton Tuesday. Census:1860 Middletown: George Hoffman 46, carpenter, Henrietta 23, Perlina 21, Avery 18, farmer, Mary 15, Electa 13, Westley 9, Susan 11, Daniel Whipple 24, Lawyer. 1870 Middletown: Avery Hoffman 28, farmer, Esther 27, George 3. 1880 Mtown: Avery Hoffman 38, Hester 40, George D. 12, Olla 3, Micazhel Dugan, 45, laborer. 1892 Mtown: Avery E. Hoffman 51, Esther 52, George D. 25, Ollie M. 15. 1900 Mtown: Avery Huffman 55, B. May 1845, m. 35 years. Hester 54, B. April 1846, 2 of 2 children living, George 28, Cora 23, daughter in law, Emma 5, grand daughter, Oliva 24. 1910 Mtown: Avery Hoffman 68, Hester 70, Olly 32. 1920 Mtown: Avery Hoffman 78, Olie 42.
1890 Veterans Schedule:None

Burial: Halcottsville Cemetery, Avery E. Hoffman, B. 1841, D. 1925. His wife Hester B. 1840 D. 1917, Olive M. B. 1877 D. 1952

Muster Roll abstract: blue eyes, black hair, light complexion, 5'10 ¹/₂", laborer. 144th NY, Co. G

DCNYhistory.org: Trustee at Hoffman's Corner School district #16 in 1905.

Peter F. Hoffman

CMNews:4/24/03: Peter Hoffman went to Kingston to Purchase a new team for F. D. Newton, proprietor of Pakatakan Inn. 7/9/09: Peter Hoffman, well known Arkville man who has been in California for some time, is at the home of his brother Martin in Arkville and expects to remain here for a time at least. 9/24/09: Peter Hoffman of Arkville has been granted an original pension at the rate of \$12/ month. 4/1/10: Peter Hoffman, who has been spending the winter in the south, returned to Arkville for the summer. 10/24/13: Arkville. Peter F. Hoffman for many years proprietor of the Hoffman House, now called The Pakatakan, arrived in

town last week after a 2 year absence and is staying with his brother Martin in this place. **9/8/22:** Peter Hoffman, long time and well known resident, has recently and in past years weeded and replenished the cemetery of Arkville for which the good citizens of the community are grateful. Mr. Hoffman built and managed the Pakatakan Inn in this village until the death of his wife whereupon he preferred to relinquish the business. **9/22/22:** Peter Hoffman says the cemetery still needs attention. The walls need patching up so that cattle can't wander into the grounds and turn down stones and markers. Other repairs require funds. Those feeling disposed to help in the work can send contributions to Seager George. 7/25/24: Dunraven: Peter Hoffman of Arkville was calling on friends in this vicinity Monday before leaving for the Soldiers Home at Bath.

Obituary: 9/24/26 (Arkville Correspondent) Peter F. Hoffman, a life time resident of this section, died at the Soldier's Home at Bath on Sunday at the age of 81 years. The body was brought home on Tuesday and the funeral was held from the Arkville church on Wednesday and interment was made in the Arkville cemetery beside his wife and two children who died many years ago. The pall bearers were members of the local American Legion. Mr. Hoffman was a veteran of the Civil War, a member of Co. G 144th infantry. He was well and favorably known at Arkville where the most of his life had been spent. He built the present Pakatakan Inn and operated it for years under the name of the Hoffman House. It was one of the first boarding house ventures in this section of the country and many people have always claimed that Mr. Hoffman was the pioneer in getting New York people to come to the mountains. Most of his guests were artists and among them were some of the best known in America. He is survived by one daughter, who is somewhere in the west, and one brother, Martin Hoffman of Arkville. He was a member of the Masonic Lodge and of the M. E. church of which he attended regularly when health permitted.

<u>Census</u>: **1850 Middletown**: Mary Hoffman, 71, Peter Hoffman, 65, laborer, Andrew Hoffman 31, laborer, Susan Hoffman 30; Walter George 22, laborer, Peter Hoffman 6, Martin Hoffman 3. **1855 Mtown, ED 1**: Andrew Hoffman, 34, born Dutchess, carpenter; Lany Hoffman 34, born Ulster; Peter 11, born Ulster; Martin 9, born Delaware; Arthur 1, Born Delaware **1860 Mtown**: Andrew Huffman, 38, carpenter, Lana Huffman, 39, Peter F. 15, Artin E. 13, Arthur W. 6, Seward 1 **1865 Mtown**: Andrew Huffman 45, carpenter; Anna Huffman 46, Peter, 20, teamster, in Army; Martin 18, teamster; Arthur 11, Seward 5 **1870 Mtown**: **PO Andes**: Peter Huffman 26, working grist mill; Abigail 26, Mary 4 1875 Mtown: Peter Hoffman 30, Abigail 30, Mary 8, Alice 4 **1880 Dean's Corners**: Peter F. Hoffman 36, blacksmith; Abigail E. 35, Mary E. 12, Alice P 8. **1892 Mtown**: Peater F. Hoffman 48, boarding house, Abigail E. 48, Leon 5 **1900 Mtown**: Peter F. Hoffman 54, b. June 1845, widower, boarding house keeper, Leon F. 13, son, b. Feb 1887; Walter Howland 21, svt, Inez Howland, 24, svt; Anna Flyn, cook, b. Ireland; Nellie More 33, svt.

1890 Veterans Schedule: ?

Buried: Arkville Cemetery (see obit), but not listed on monument. Abigail E. Stone, wife of P. T. Hoffman, died Jan. 31, 1896 age 49 y, 2 mo, 10 d. Harry, son of Peter and Abigail Hoffman, d. Oct. 1881, 4 years. Ellif, wife of George, died 1857 age 40; Mary E. died 7/8/85, age 18 years, 7 mo; Girdon, son of George & Elliff, died 1857, age 1 year, 11 mo. Also: Anna Maria, wife of Peter S. Hoffman, d. 8/3/1859 age 79; Gertrude Kittle, wife of Martin Hoffman, 1849-1913

Notes:

Town Clerk's 1866 record: enlisted NY 144th Co. G 8/27/62 at Mtown, \$25 bounty, born 6/27/44 to Andrew and Laney Calder Hoffman, single, laborer, lives Griffins Corners, MO 7/13/65. In battle of Honey Hill, SC 11/29/64 144th Roster: Peter F. Hoffman, enl. 8/30/62 for 3 yrs, MI as pvt. Co. G. 9/27/62. MO with company 6/25/65 at Hilton Head SC. as HOOFMAN. Pension Index; Filed Oct. 19, 1892, again Feb. 23, 1907. Died Sept. 20, 1926 at Bath Veterans Home

Peter Hoffman had a boarding house frequented by artist J. Francis Murphy who convinced Peter that if he built a hotel Murphy would get his other artist friends to come and stay. He bought 50 acres on the side of Pakatakan Mtn. and this launched the Pakatakan Artist Colony in 1886. Sometime after 1900 he sold to Margaret Newton and the hotel became known as the Pakatakan Inn.

Edward Hood

Census:

1850 Colchester: Knight Hood, 50, farmer, \$800, Hannah 46, Catharine 18, George 16, laborer, <u>Edward 14,</u> Emily 11, Antoinette 8, Barnan 5, Owen 2; **1855** Colchester: Minard Hood, 55, Harrah 50, 5 other children, no Edward. **1860** Colchester: Minord Hood, 61, Hannah, 3 children, no Edward (next residence is George M. Hood, 30 master carpenter, and Clarinda Hood, 17.

Find no Hoods in Middletown 1850, 55, 60, 65.

1890 Veterans Schedule

Buried: US Soldiers Home National Cemetery, Washington, DC. Burial record shows he died Jan. 20, 1862, member of 56th NY Infy, but 'Batty" is penciled in. Form lists him as Edwards Hood, Cemetery stone (FindaGrave) shows Edwd Hood.

1866 Clerks record: Enlisted 10/1861 at Downsville as private in 8th NY Independent Battery; died of measles at Washington DC Jan. 20, 1862, buried Soldiers Home Cemetery, DC. Parents: Mirros (Minard?) and Hannah Rose Hood, married, laborer.

8th **Roster**: Edward Hood 25 when enlisted Oct. 10, 1861 at Downsville, died of disease Jan. 20, 1862 at Columbia College Hospital, Washington. DC Ancestry Military records finds listing with 8th Batt, shows middle initial as 'W'

1865 Census of Middletown volunteers who died in service incorrectly shows James E. Hood a member of the 56th NY Infy.

Unable to ascertain Edward Hood's connection to Middletown.

William H. Hosier

CMNews: <u>1/8/1903</u>: While splitting wood at Arkville Wed., William Hosier sliced a liberal chunk off a big toe. Dr. Hendry was called and repaired the damage. <u>10/13/1905</u>: Kelly Corners News: William H. Hosier has got "back home" in "the old house by the station." <u>12/1/05</u> W. G. Kelly is having the old house by the station remodeled and decidedly improved in appearance. William H. Hosier and son are the artists.

Census:1860 Mtown: William Hosier, 20, teamster, in boarding house of William Smith, with many other tanners and teamsters. **1870**: **1880** Roxbury: William N(?) Hosier 37, Philena 32, James 14, William C. 8, Grant 6, Nora 3, Emma 1. **1892** Mtown: William H. Hosier, laborer, 50, Feline 45, Nora 15, Emma 14, Ida 12, Sarah 9, James 2. **1900** Mtown: William 58, B. Sept. 1841, farm laborer, Filena

54, 6 of 10 kids living, Ida 19, Elmer, 10, Frederick 6. **1910**: **1920** Mtown: William H. 78, Filena 72, Fred W., grandson, 25, laborer, forest **1890 Veterans Schedule**: Lives Halcottsville

Burial: Kelly Corners Cemetery B. Sept. 20, 1841, D. Feb. 26, 1920, Filena B. 1844, D. 1922

Notes: An article about Margaretville Fair in CMNews, 8/21/1914, includes William in a list of veterans who attended reunion of the 144th at the fair. . . . Application for military headstone was made by Paul Hosier, Occanum Creek Farm, Windsor, NY, in 1954. Stated William's death date was Feb. 16, 1920

Harvey Hubbell (Hubble)

Census:1850 Middletown: *Henry* Hubble (incorrect given name) 22, hotel keeper, \$2,000 value of property, Emiline 24, five unrelated residents; 1855 ED#1,
Mtown: Harvey Hubble, 26, farmer, Emaline 29, George W. 4, Mary A. 0; 1860
Middletown: Harvey Hubble 32, farmer \$4,000/500; Emeline 33, George W. 10,
Mary 6, Norwood 1 (Isaac and Julia Hewitt, Emiline's brother, lived next dor).
1870 Middletown: Harvey Hubble, 41, farmer, \$500, Emeline 45, keeping house,
\$4,000/\$500, George W. 20, works at carpentry, Mary A. 16, Norwood 12, Peace 7.
1880 Middletown: Emiline Hubble 52, farming, Harve, 50, at home, Addie A. 24,
laborer, Isabel P. 16, Norwood R. 20 laborer

Burial: Kelly Corners (Eureka) Cemetery, Feb 8, 1828-Oct. 21, 1886; Emiline, Dec. 25, 1825-Oct. 24, 1888

Rosters: 144th: HUBBELL, HARVEY.—Age, 36 years. Enlisted, September 1, 1864, at Milford, to serve one year; mustered in as private, Co. G, September 20, 1864; transferred to Co. C, First Engineers, October 6, 1864 . . . 1st Eng: transferred from unassigned recruits, 144th Volunteers to Co. C, this regiment, October 27, 1864; appointed artificer, April 5, 1865; mustered out, July 3, 1865, at Hilton Head, S. C.

Town Clerk 1866 Record: Enl. Co. G. 144th Sept 1864, \$825, born 2/8/1828 at Del Co., married, parents Milow and Polly Faulkner, lives Halcottsville

Notes: From Hubbell Genealogy: Born Feb. 6, 1828 in Kelly Corners to Milow and Mary Faulkner Hubbell. Married Emeline Hewitt Oct. 21, 1886. Children: George W. b. 1850, Adelaide b. 1855, Norwood b. 1860, Isabelle (Peace) b. Nov. 1865 (married George Roberts of Catawba Hill) Brothers John D. Hewitt (elder in Old School Baptist Church), and Patrick F. Hubbell, were drafted in the Civil War but did not serve. Patrick was first exempted for physical disability, and when drafted again, paid \$300 commutation fee. It's not known how John D. avoided entering the service.

Muster Roll abstract: Harvey had blue eyes, light hair, 5'7 1/2 inches, tall, a farmer

Sylvester Hunt

Census: 1850: Mtown: John 42, Catharine 42, William 23, Lana 24, Mariett 17, James 15, Sylvester 13, Henry 11, Charles 6, Richard 4, David 2, Elizabeth 0.

1890 Veterans Schedule:

Buried:

Middletown Clerks Record 1866: Enlisted 7/13/61 at Middletown, 2nd NY Excelsior, Co. I, Mustered out 7/30/1864. Single, Born 9/2/1839, parents John and Catharine Dumond Hunt. Residence Franklin.

Roster of the 71st NY, aka 2nd Excelsior, aka Sickles Brigade: Sylvester Hunt, age 23, enlisted May 1861, Mustered out July 1864 with the company in NYC. Could find no other census or other records of Sylvester Hunt in Middletown, Franklin, or elsewhere

Brother Henry also a CW veteran

Henry Hunt

CMNews: (Fri Aug 9th, 1940) - Carrie Hunt died Aug 3, 1940. She married Henry on Aug 29, 1871 and moved to Arena where she has since resided. Henry died Sept 14,1914 of Brights Disease. (obit 10/2/1914: He was a veteran of the Civil War.)

Census: 1850: Mtown: John 42, Catharine 42, William 23, Lana 24, Mariett 17, James 15, Sylvester 13, Henry 11, Charles 6, Richard 4, David 2, Elizabeth 0. 1855
Mtown: Johannas D. Burrow, 53, Elisa Burrow 52, Jane Burrow 22, Frances Burrow 15, Jane Hunter 1, Henry Hunt 24, Charles Hunt 20 1860 ? 1870 Mtown: Henry 30 resided with Barnharts as a farm laborer. 1880 Mtown: Henry 37, Caroline E 27, Otto 5, Bertha 2. 1900 Mtown: Henry J 58, Carrie E 46 (married 28 yrs) Leon 14, Ethel 5.
1890 Veterans Schedule: Middletown, Henry Hunt age 56

Burial: (DCNYhistory.org) - Originally in the Arena (new) moved to the Margaretville Cemetery Henry J Hunt 1838-1914 VET, Carrie (Martin) his wife 1853-1940 **Middletown Clerk's Record**: Enlisted in Co. G. 56th NY Vols, 9/23/61 at Middletown. Born Aug. 29, 1841, farmer, parents John and Catharine Dumond Hunt. Residence Lumberville, discharged for disability 1862

56th Roster: HUNT, HENRY.—Age, 23 years. Enlisted, September 23, 1861 at Newburgh, to serve three years; mustered in as private, Co. G, October 1, 1861; 'discharged for disability February 18, 1862, at Washington, D. C.

Brother Sylvester also a CW veteran

Samuel Hunter

CMNews: 2/25/55: in article on history of Margaretville Cemetery: "For years Sam Hunter dug all the graves for a fixed fee of \$6 a grave. He refused to consider a grave finished at any depth less than the prescribed 6 feet. He was scrupulous about his measurements to the last inch." No obit: May 15, 1908 issue missing

Census: 1850: 1855: 1860 Middletown: David Warber 50, boss shoemaker, Margaret Warber, William Warber, 24, artist; Samuel Hunter, 21, born Ireland, shoemaker; 1870 Middletown: at hotel owned by Jeremiah Ackerley, Samuel Hunter, 26, shoemaker 1880? 1900 ? 1890 Veterans Schedule: Margaretville

Buried: Margaretville Cemetery, S. A. Hunter, 1836-1908, Co. G. 144 NYV

144th Roster: HUNTER, SAMUEL.—Age, 22 years. Enlisted, August 30, 1862, at Middletown, to serve three years; mustered in as private, Co. G, September 27, 1862; mustered out with company, June 25, 1865, at Hilton Head, S. C

Town Clerks 1866 Record: Enl. Co. G. 144th 9/27/1862 at Mtown, \$25, Born 1/23/1842 at Ireland, single, shoemaker, parents Samuel and Mary Ann Cameron Hunter, lives Margaretville, MO 7/13/1865. In battle of Honey Hill.

Note: After the war, Sam Hunter was hired by William Elliott to try to locate the body of his son, James Elliott, who fell at the Battle of Honey Hill. Sam and James served together in the 144th. Sam was unsuccessful in his search.

Silas E. Hunter

Census: 1850 Mtown: Richard Hunter, 46, lawyer, B. NY, Hannah 37, Elbridge 18, laborer, Phebe 16, John 14, Silas 10, Margaret 8, Mary 5, Robert 1, John White, 25 laborer **1855 Mtown:** Richard 51, Hannah 43, John H. 18, Silas E. 14, Margaret 12, Mary 9, Robert M. 6, Caroline 3 **1860 Mtown:** Richard, farmer, \$500, Hannah, 6 kids (no Silas); **1860 Boyleston, Oswego County:** Silas Hunter farm laborer on James Lowrey farm **1865 Hancock:** Richard, 60, Hannah, Margaret, Robert, Caroline, Elbridge, 33, in Army, Silas, 23, in Army **1870 Colchester:** Richard 66, Hannah, Silas 28, farmer, \$1700/\$1000, Robert, Caroline, John Angle, 13 works on farm **1880 Colchester:** Silas 39, farmer, Richard 75, retired farmer, Carrier 28, sister, Mary, 13, niece, servant **1900 Colchester:** Silas E. Hunter b. July 1840, 59, married 7 years, farmer/US mail carrier; Hellen J. b. Oct. 1850, 49, m. 7 years; John Whitney, 66, boarder, drover

1890 Veterans Schedule: Colchester; Silas Hunter sergeant, 144th Co G, Downsville

Buried: Downsville

Middletown Town Clerk Record: Silas Hunter enlisted Co. G. 144th Regt Sept. 1862 at Middletown; \$25 bounty, born 1840, laborer, single, son of Richard and Hannah Mason Hunter, lives Hancock, Mustered out July 13, 1865

Muster Roll Abstract: Silas E. Hunter MI 8/27/62 Co G 144th; MO 6/12/1865 as corporal at Hilton Head, SC. Muster roll 4/12/63 present as Corporal, promoted Feb. 25, 1863. B. Delaware County, 22, farmer, blue eyes, light hair, light complexion, 5'10 ¹/₂"

144th Roster: Same as clerks record (promoted to corporal not sergeant as stated in 1890 vets sched

Hunter Family Tree on Ancestry: Silas E. Hunter B/ 7/27/1840, died 5/2/1927, married Helen Bull. Son of Richard (1804-1884, who was born in Colchester), and Hannah Mason (1811-1878) Siblings: Elbridge 1831-99; Clarinda 1832-32; Phebe Catharine 1833-1916; John Hermon 1836-80; Charles 1838-38; Margaret A. 1842-1909; Mary 1845-; Richard M. 1847-47; Robert M. 1849-; Caroline E. 1851-92

Silas' brother **Elbridge Hunter** also served in the war: Co. H. 1st Veteran Cavalry, enlisted at Sanford, NY 8/31/1863, MO 7/20/1865. 1890 Vet Sched, Downsville, left shoulder and leg injured by horse

Charles Huxford (Haskford)

Census: 1855?, 1860 Middletown: Charles Huxford 37, stage driver, Elizabeth 33, Mariette 11, Ella 8, Armenta 6. 1870 Shandaken: Elizabeth Huxford 42, Parley Angle 23 farmer, Augusta Angle 24, Valorus Banker 20, Francis Angle 1880 Shandaken: Alexander Eignor 27, Millie 26, Edith May 5, Elizabeth Huxford, 55, mother

1890 Veterans Schedule: Could not find

Buried: National Cemetery at Pittville, Philadelphia, PA. Died Dec. 22, 1907, buried Jan 8, 1908

Mtown Clerks Record 1866:

Charles Huxford enlisted 5/1/61 at Mtown, born 3/1822, married, laborer, lives Griffins Corners

Rosters:

Enlisted 5/1/1861 at Herkimer, Co. G. 34th NY, age 35. Enlisted 7/24/1863 at Albany, Co. C., 18th NY Cavalry, farrier, age 37. Also served 164th, Veteran

Reserve Corps, organized at New Orleans 3/19/1864, mustered out by detachments between July and Nov. 1865

Pension application for invalid filed 12/30/1891

Peter Hyzer

Census: 1850, 1855, 1860, 1865?

1870 Richmondville, Schoharie Co: Peter M. Hiser 32, laborer; Polly M, 29, Ida 11, Tula 5, John 1 (lived near Jacob Hyzer, shoemaker) **1875 Cobleskill:** Peter Hyzer 37, Polly 34, Ida Robins 16, Tula Robin 10, John Hyzer 7, Sarah Hyzer 4 **1880 Cobleskill:** Peter Hyser 43, farm laborer, Polly, Tula 15,(d), John 11, Sarah 8

1890 Veterans Schedule: Cobleskill pvt. Co. B 100th. Not wounded, not well

Buried:

Notes:

Mtown Clerks Record: Cos. G/B 56th NY/100th NY; enlisted 9/23/61, pvt/ corporal, enlisted at Mtown, Born 1/15/1840 at Schoharie; single, laborer. Son of John and Rachel Kipp Hyzer, lives Lumberville. In battles of Fair Oaks 1862, Petersburgh 1864, Dewits Bluff 1864, Chapman Farm and Petersburgh 1865. Discharged July 29, 1865

CW Soldiers, Ancestry: Peter Hizer, 56th NY Inf. Co. G

Pension Index: Peter Hizer, widow Polly M. Hizer. Co. B 100th NY; Co. G. 56th NY. Filed as invalid March 1876; filed as widow Aug. 1893

56th Regt Roster: Peter Hizer, 23, enl 9/23/61 at Newburgh, Co. G. Discharged for disability 11/22/62 at Yorktown, VA.

100th Regt Roster: Peter Hizer 24, enl at Norwich, Co. B. 9/9/63, promoted to corporal, MO 7/25/65 at Fortress Monroe, VA. Prior service Co. G 56th. Also born as KEIZER

Note: another Peter Hyzer, 22, in 1865, (not 'in Army'), son of Stephen and Lana of Richmondville

This soldier appears to have had little association with Mtown and should be stricken from the database

Andrew Jackson

Census: 1850 Andes: Luther D. Jackson, 37, farmer, \$3000; Martha 40; Catharine 14, Louisa 13, Andrew 11, Emily 11, Philander 7, Estell 3, Adelaide 1, James Peters, 23, laborer, Scotland 1860 Andes: Luther 49 \$3500/400; Martha, 50, Kate 23, Louisa 22, Andrew 21, Sarah, 19, Philander 17, Estelle 12, Adelaide 10, George W. Bailey 18 1865 Middletown: Andrew Jackson 26, B. Delaware, farmer, in Army; Elen 23, b. Ulster; Emma 3, Elmer 2, Marry Bishop 17, sister, b. Ulster; James Bishop 20, brother, b. Ulster; William Roney 24, boarder, miller 1870 Waterford, Erie Co., PA: Andrew Jackson 31, farmer, \$3,000/2550, born NY; Ellen 27, Mary Emma 8, Wm W. 7, Chas A. 5, Harvy D. 3 (all B. NY) 1880 Waterford, Erie Co. PA: Andrew Jackson 39, farmer, B. NY; Ellen J. 38, William E. 16, son, B NY; Charlie A. 14, b. NY; Harvey D. 12, b. NY; Frank L. 6, B. PA (c. 1874); Freddie, 4, b. PA

1890 Veterans Schedule: Waterford, Erie Co. PA: Pvt/ Co G, 144th NY, enl 9/1864, disch June 1865, chronic diarrhea

Buried:

144th Roster:

Andrew Jackson 26, enlisted Sept. 3, 1864 at Milford for one year, mustered in as pvt. Co. G., mustered out with company June 25, 1865, Hilton Head, SC

Raised in Andes, lived Middletown mid-1860s, moved prior to 1870 to PA, limited connection with Middletown. Should be stricken from database

William Jelley (Jelly)

Census: 1850, 55, 60? 1865 Middletown: William Jelly, 22, b. England, US citizen, mason, Army; Caroline, 23, b. Delaware 1870 Andes: William Jelly 34 (?) farm laborer, b. England; Caroline 27, Mary 5 1875 Middletown: ED#2: William Jelly 45, laborer, Caroline 31, Mary 10, Elizabeth 4 1880 Margaretville: William Jelly 50, laborer, Caroline 38, Mary 15, Elizabeth 9

1890 Veterans Schedule:

Buried: Assume Margaretville Cemetery. Wife Caroline is buried there, Caroline Swart Jelly, d. of A(bram). & M(ary). Swart, born. July 23, 1843, d. June 30, 1880

Mtown Clerk Record. Enlisted 9/1862 in Co. G 144th NY. \$25/\$800. Born 12/1829 in England, to James and Isabelle Sutton, mason, discharged from first enlistment for disability.

144th Roster: does not mention earlier enlistment: William Jelly, 34, enlisted 8/31/1864 at Andes, to serve 1 year. MI pvt/ Co G, 9/4/1864; MO with company 6/25/65 at Hilton Head SC

8th NY Independent Battery: William Jelly, 30, enl. 9/27/1861 at Andes, MI pvt 110/30/1861, discharged for disability 10/29/1862 at Yorktown, VA

Pension Applied 7/6/1865 as invalid. Co. G. $144^{\text{th}} - 8/31/1864$, Disch 6/25/1865. Additional service: 8th NY Ind. Battery

Samuel Jenkins

CMNews: Page 1 obituary May 2, 1919.

2/14/08: Kelly Corners. A paper is being circulated for a new postmaster in the place of Samuel Jenkins, resigned. 5/28/09: Samuel Jenkins returned Monday from a visit with his son in Massachusetts. 1/26/1912. Kelly Corners: Ed Jenkins is visiting his grandfather, Samuel Jenkins. 8/9/1912: Samuel Jenkins of Kelly Corners has been granted an increase in pension to the extent of \$80 (should be \$8) a month, with back pay to May 18.

Census:1850 Middletown (Griffins Corners): Levi Jenkins, 40, farmer, Angeline
37, Samuell 14, Marieta 11, Hedlen 8, Ira H. 4, Eunice Ann 1. 1860 Mtown (next door to Levi's household): Saml Jenkins, farmer, 24, Elisabeth 20, James W. 1, James Woolheater, 25 bro (in law). 1870 Mtown: Levi Jenkins 61, Angeline 56, Ira A. carpenter, Margaret 21, Samuel 34, millwright, James (Samuel's son) 10, Roda Swart, 46 svt. 1880 Mtown: Samuel Jenkin 44, carpenter, Abigail 32, Ann Woolheater, 12, sister (in law). 1900 Mtown: Samuel Jenkins 64, b. Oct. 1835, Postmaster. Abigail 54, m. 31 years, 0 children.
1890 Veterans Schedule: Just says address Middletown

Burial: Kelly Corners Cemetery: Samuel Jenkins, 1835-1919 (does not mention CW service), Abigail Woolheater, his wife, 1848-1913.

Enl. Sept 1962 144th, Co. G. \$25 bounty, Lived Halcottville, parents Levi and Angeline Ellice (Ellis)

Notes: CMN 2/28/1913: Obit for Abbie Woolheater, wife of Samuel Jenkins, died Feb. 21 at their home in this place (Kelly Corners) of cancer, age 65. Survived by 2 sisters, 4 brothers.

Abbie's brother, James Woolheater, was also a Civil War vet

Alfred Johnson

Census: 1850, 55, 60, 65?

1870 Denning, Ulster County: Alfred Johnson, 57, farmer, \$500; Maria 44 1880, Greenville, Greene County: Levi Johnson 32, Amanda 35, Mary 6, Edward 2, Alfred, father, 57, laborer, Thena 53 mother, servant
1900 Greenville: Levi Johnson 52, Amanda 54, Alfred 87, b. July 1813, Thena 72, 5 children, 5 living

1890 Veterans Schedule: cannot find

Buried:

Notes:

Middletown clerks record: 2 listings for Alfred Johnson:

- Enlisted Co. G, 144th 9/62, \$25, born July 1812, Delaware County, son of Miles & Annie Smallie, single, laborer, lives Griffins Corners, in service 6 months, discharged for disability.
- Enlisted 20th 8/1861, born, 7/12 Greene County, son of Miles and Annie Smallie, single, laborer, lives Griffins Corners, deserted 2/13/63, arrested, taken back to regiment, discharged April 1865

20th/8oth Roster: Alfred Johnson, 35, enlisted 9/171861 at Shandaken, to serve 3 years, MI pvt Co. G, 9/19/1861, discharged for disability 2/18/62
144th Roster: Alfred Johnson, 44, enlisted 8/29/62 at Middletown, to serve 3 years, MI pvt. Co. G 9/27/1862, dishonorably discharged 3/25/65 at Washington DC

Alfred's father lived 1840, 50, 55 and 60 in Hunter and Windham. He was living in alms house 1880, Cairo. Believed buried there.

Alfred's mother, Annie Smalling, died 1860 and is buried at Maplewood Cemetery, Greene County (Hunter or Windham)

Cannot ascertain this soldier's affiliation with Middletown, should be stricken from database

William Johnson

Census: 1870 Middletown: Wm., 27, shoemaker; Sarah C. 22, Alletta 3. 1880 Olive, Ulster County. William Johnson, 37, shoemaker, Sarah 31, Letty 12. 1900 Shandaken. Wm. Johnson, 57, b. Dec. 1842, married, boarder in home of Frederic Ramp.

1890 Veterans Schedule, Shandaken: William Johnson, Griffins Corners (in Town of Middletown, not Shandaken), Corporal, Co. G (1)44th, Sept. 1862-June 1865, Gunshot left breast, unable to do manual labor (wound not reported on roster or in Town Clerk record)

Burial: Clovesville Cemetery, 1843-1909. Age 66, Co. G., 144th NY Vol

Notes: Also buried in Clovesville are his parents, Clement and Sally, and other family members, including sister Mary (Mrs. David Sanford, died Jan. 1930 of pneumonia (CMN obit)

Pension: Applied as invalid Jan. 12, 1887, Co. G 144th, Aug 22, 1862-June 25, 1865. Died 1909

George H. Jones

Census: 1850 Andes: Robert Jones, 56, Jane 56, James Robsam 2, next door Ephraim Jones 35, Sally 37, Aurelia 22, William 20, George 18, Robert 10, Mrs. Newton 90 1860 Andes: Robert Jones, 69, farmer, \$1200-400, Born Wales; Jane 64, Sarah 40, George 24, Robert 21, Mary Kilsey 20 1870 Andes: George H. Jones 35, farmer, \$3000/\$2000, Katie 25, Benjamin VanKeuren 17 farm laborer; 1880 Griffins Corners: George H. Jones 44, huckster, Katie E. Jones, 36

1890 Veterans Schedule: Middletown: George H. Jones, sergeant, Co G 144th, ____ rheumatism

Buried: Clovesville Cemetery: George H. Jones Dec. 20, 1836-Jan. 4, 1892; Katie E. Blish, his wife, Jan 8 1844-Sept. 21, 1901

Town Clerk Record 1866: Enl. Co. G 144th 8/21/1862, corporal, at Mtown, \$25, born 12/20/1836, single, farmer, parents Robert and Jane Newton, lives Clarks Factory, MO 7/13/1865

144th Roster: George H. Jones 28, enl. 8/21/62 at Middletown, MI as corporal Co G., 9/27/62, promoted to sergeant 3.11.63, MO with company 6/25/65 at Hilton Head, SC